

VALLEY CHRISTIAN SCHOOLS

HIGH SCHOOL PARENT-STUDENT HANDBOOK

Equipping students to be culture changers for Christ today and tomorrow.



Table of Contents

FOUNDATIONAL BELIEFS	
Mission Statement/ Core Values	4
Statement of Faith	4
Biblical Authority	5
Philosophy of Education	5
Statement of Objectives	6
Biblical Positions	6
Bible Teaching Policy	6
Genesis Doctrinal Statement	6
Marriage and Sexuality	7
POLICIES & PROCEDURES	
Admissions	7
Academic Information	7
Graduation	8
Graduation Requirements	8
Engage/Christian Service	8-9
Earning College Credit	9
Advanced Placement	9
Dual Enrollment	10
Placement Testing	10
VINE Program Graduation Requirements	10
Grades and Academic Honors	10
Grade Point Average	10
Grading Scale	10
Semester Exams	11
Late Work	11
Questions about Grades	12
Citizenship Marks	12
Incomplete	12
Failures	12
Academic Probation	12
Honor Cords	13
National Honor Society	13
Scheduling	13
Schedule Changes	13
Transfer Credits	13-14
Grade Replacement	14
Attendance	14
Philosophy	14
Wellness Policy	15
Reporting Absences	15
Maximum Number of Absences	15
Other Absence Information	16

Makeup of Work Missed During Absences	16-17
Tardy Policy	10 17
Student Conduct	17
Discipline and Scripture	17-18
Student Rights and Due Process	18
Means of Discipline	18
Probation	18
Detention	18
Suspension	18
Withdrawal	19
Expulsion	19
Parental Cooperation	19
Lifestyle Behaviors	20
Student Code of Conduct	20-22
Expected Student Outcome	23
Specific Items	24-33
Comprehensive Drug Abuse Policy	24-28
Social Media Policy	28
Kingdom Diversity Statement	28-31
Dress Code	34
General Dress Code	34
Formal Attire Dress Code	35
Game Day Dress Code	36
Matthew 18 Principle	37
Extracurricular Activities	38
Eligibility for Extra-Curricular Activities	39
Ineligibility Process Chart	39
AIA Policies	40
Eligibility for Transfer Students	40
Forms	40
Reporting Child Abuse	40
Other School Items	40
School Hours	40
Bell Schedule	40
Chapel and Assemblies	41
National Anthem	41
Library/Media center	41
Fines	41
Closed Campus	41
Visitors	42
Lunches	42
Vehicles/Student Driving	42
Telephones/Messages	43
Lost and Found	43
Logo Use and Representation of VCS	43
Technology Use Policy	43-46

Parent-Student Handbook

Valley Christian High School has been blessed to serve the Son in the Valley of the Sun since 1982. Our mission is to partner with parents in developing young men and women who know Jesus Christ, live like Him, and prepare academically, spiritually, physically, and socially for whatever God has for them to do in life. We are so glad that you are a part of our school family, and we are excited about serving you and your children!

This handbook is intended to communicate our expectations to students and parents and to express our commitment to spiritual and academic excellence. We trust that you will find useful information and opportunities to meaningfully participate in the life of the school. Please encourage your children to support the school's mission and get involved in some of the many programs that we offer at Valley Christian High School. There are also many ways that you, as a parent, can share your time, talent, and treasure. Thank you for taking time to read this important document. Valley Christian Schools reserves the right and has sole discretion to make updates and changes as we see fit. Please refer to the website for the most recent edition.

Additionally, check the parent portal on our Website (valleychristianaz.org) and RenWeb for additional information and the latest school news. You can also stay up-to-date and connected through e-mail updates, our monthly magazine, video updates, and through our social media platforms (Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and YouTube). We are continually seeking ways to enhance our communication channels. Thank you for giving us the giftof your children. Welcome to Valley!

Yours in Christ,

S. Joh Ledge

Josh LeSage / Principal Valley Christian High School

The mission of Valley Christian Schools is to equip students to be culture changers for Christ, by delivering academic excellence, facilitating spiritual growth and building lifelong community.

Statement of Faith

- We believe that there is one God, eternally existent in three persons: Father, Son, and Holy Spirit.
- We believe in the deity of the Lord Jesus Christ, in His virgin birth, in His sinless life, in His miracles, in His vicarious and atoning death through His shed blood, in His bodily resurrection, in His ascension to the right hand of the Father, and in His personal return in power and glory.
- We believe that for salvation of lost and sinful man, regeneration by the Holy Spirit is absolutely essential.
- We believe in the present ministry of the Holy Spirit, by whose indwelling the Christian is enabled to live a godly life.
- We believe in the resurrection of both the saved and the lost; they that are saved unto the resurrection of life, and they that are lost unto the resurrection of damnation.
- We believe in the spiritual unity of believers in our Lord Jesus Christ.
- We believe the Bible to be the only inspired, infallible, authoritative Word of God. (Sola Scriptura)
- We believe by Faith alone we are saved and not by works. (Sola Fide)
- We believe Grace alone is the source of our salvation through Jesus Christ. (Sola Gratia)
- We believe through Christ alone we are saved. (Solus Christus)
- We believe all things must be done to the Glory of God alone. (Soli Deo Gloria)
- We believe the term "marriage" has only one meaning; the uniting of one man and one woman in a single, exclusive union, as delineated in Scripture. (Gen 2:18-25) We believe that God intends sexual intimacy to occur only between a man and a woman who are married to each other. (1 Cor 6:18; 7:2-5; Heb 13:4). We believe that God has commanded that no intimate sexual activity be engaged in outside of a marriage between a man and a woman.
- We believe the differences between male and female, including biological differences, are divinely ordained, integral to God's design for self-conception as male or female, and meant for human good. Therefore, the rejection of one's biological sex and adoption of a transgender self-conception is inconsistent with God's holy purposes in creation and a departure from Christian faithfulness and witness.
- We believe that all human life is sacred and created by God in His image. Human life is of inestimable worth in all its dimensions, including pre-born babies, the aged, the physically or mentally challenged, and every other stage or condition from conception through natural death. We are therefore called to defend, protect, and value all human life. (Ps 139.)

Core Values

ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE

Students are challenged and well prepared in a wide variety of academic and extracurricular areas. We believe in providing students a multilevel academic program that stretches and challenges students of all academic levels. By striving for excellence in our academic programs, our students are better equipped for the next phase of their lives and empowered to serve as leaders in their workplace, home, church, and community.

BIBLICAL AUTHORITY

We believe the Bible is the inspired and infallible Word of God. It speaks with final authority concerning truth, morality, and the proper conduct of mankind. We embrace the Bible as the sole and final source of all that we accept as truth.

SPIRITUAL GROWTH

We have the opportunity for students to grow in their relationship with God and in their understanding of His claim on their lives every day of the week. We value students having opportunities to grow spiritually during the school day as well as outside of the classroom. We desire our students to own their faith and be enabled to use their gifts, talents, and treasures to actively live out their faith. We are determined to have our community of students, faculty, and staff make an impact for God.

CHRIST-CENTERED COMMUNITY

Our community treats each other with Christ-like love. As an educational institution, we achieve our goals and honor Christ with excellence when we provide a harmonious educational environment through partnership with our families and our larger community. Our community champions the vision and values of the school, holds to the highest standards, speaks the truth in love, and models Jesus.

STUDENT-CENTRIC

Decisions are made only if they honor Christ and if they are in the best interest of our students. We are committed to helping students succeed in and out of the classroom and first consider the student when making decisions about programs and policies that affect them.

WELL ROUNDED

We believe God has blessed each student with numerous gifts and talents that can be used for His glory. Many of these still may be undiscovered or developed. Our school provides the opportunity to explore and develop these gifts and talents. We encourage students to stretch themselves academically by being exposed to a variety of disciplines and also encourage students to expand their horizons by their involvement in activities outside of the classroom.

ATTRACT AND RETAIN OUTSTANDING CHRISTIAN FACULTY AND STAFF

Our faculty and staff are our school's biggest strength. They are the driving force behind the quality of education our students receive and preserve our culture. Our faculty and staff exhibit maturity in their faith as outlined in our Faculty-Staff Handbook under Personal/Spiritual Qualifications. They actively mentor students toward Christian maturity and develop leaders who will serve God, their families, and positively impact their communities and the world. Our faculty and staff stay aligned with our vision and champion our culture. Once employed, every staff member must be willing to be developed, to continually improve and to pursue excellence in their personal and professional endeavors.

At Valley Christian we are committed to providing a work environment that attracts and retains the best Christian teachers in their subject area. This includes attractive compensation, benefits, and teaching assignments.

Biblical Authority

The Statement of Faith does not exhaust the extent of our faith. The Bible is the inspired and infallible Word of God that speaks with final authority concerning truth, morality, and the proper conduct of mankind. It is the sole and final source of all we believe. For purposes of school doctrine, practice, policy, and discipline, our Board of Directors is the school's final interpretive authority on the Bible's meaning and application.

Philosophy of Education

Consistent with our name, we strive to teach students how to view their world and their lives through the Bible and to make decisions and responses based on this guidance.

It is the purpose of the school to provide an excellent academic program permeated with Christian love and faith. Each person affiliated with the school is capable and well trained for their particular task and has a deep concern for the spiritual development of the students.

VCHS attempts to establish and maintain an atmosphere that encourages growth in personal faith in Christ and the building of Christian character. VCHS is unique because it presents and develops a distinctively biblical worldview in its curriculum and discipline systems. The school prepares students not only for college academics but for "works of service so that the body of Christ may be built up" (Ephesians 4:12). The Bible presents the explicit view that God created the universe, its laws, and human beings. Sin, redemption and reconciliation are concepts that the Bible presents to describe God's view of the human condition. Christ, the Son of God, is the answer to the human condition of sinfulness. VCHS is governed by this biblical message and recognizes the Creator and Redeemer God. The Bible declares, "The knowledge of God is the beginning of wisdom" (Proverbs 15:3). VCHS seeks to integrate the knowledge of God's creation with training in righteous living in order to develop true wisdom and character in students.

As God's children, life only makes sense when we recognize that Jesus is Lord of everything. Romans 11:36 is very clear on this. It states, "For from Him and through Him and to Him are all things. To Him be the glory forever." At VCHS, our prayer is that our students will identify and develop their God-given talents to live a life of service for the Lord.

SPIRITUAL EMPHASIS

The Board of Directors urges parents to recognize their scriptural responsibility (Deuteronomy 6:1–9, Psalm 78:5, 6, Proverbs 22:6) to provide their children with a protestant Christian education and to understand that the primary responsibility for this task rests with the parents (Ephesians 6:4). VCHS was founded and continues to operate upon biblical values and the desire and commitment for Bible-believing Christian parents to enroll their children in an intentionally protestant Christian environment. VCHS will consider admission for students from families who are willing to support Valley Christian's philosophy of protestant Christian education, student conduct requirements, and the school's above-stated positions and who are willing to allow their children to be educated and influenced in an intentionally protestant Christian environment. Continued enrollment at VCHS is contingent upon this same understanding and support.

Statement of Objectives

- 1. To enroll students who have accepted Christ as personal Savior and to nurture their Christian character.
- 2. To study Scripture as the only inspired, infallible, authoritative Word of God.
- 3. To study all subjects through the light of God's Word.
- 4. To help students confront the sin in their lives and respond obediently to Christ.
- 5. To encourage students to develop Christian maturity by involvement in or with school activities.
- 6. To equip students to be active witnesses for Christ.
- 7. To emphasize high standards of morality.
- 8. To train and discipline students with Christ's redemptive love.
- 9. To prepare and train students for college.
- 10. To train students to be responsible citizens.
- 11. To challenge students to use their abilities to their fullest potential.
- 12. To motivate students to research and seek out answers independently.
- 13. To encourage student creativity.

Biblical Positions

Bible Teaching Policy

Since VCHS is a non-denominational school, is not affiliated with any one church, and because we recognize that we serve families from many different backgrounds, we attempt to emphasize those matters of doctrine upon which we agree rather than emphasize those matters upon which there is disagreement among sincere protestant Christians. The school has a general doctrinal statement that agrees with orthodox, conservative, protestant Christianity. Aside from the fundamentals of the faith, which are written in our doctrinal statement, we do not dwell upon the specifics of any group or denomination, and we ask that students do the same.

Genesis Doctrinal Statement

It is the position of VCHS that the following is true regarding the infallibility of the Bible, and more specifically the interpretation of the first eleven chapters of Genesis.

- 1. God created the entire world and all that is living. This was a divine act with every step directed by His hand.
- 2. The whole of the Bible is infallible, meaning all events and characters as recorded in its writing are historical, true, and real.
- 3. God created man unique and in His own image God created man for the purpose of glorifying Him and serving on His behalf. (This rules out any possibility that man could have had any evolutionary forbearers or evolved from another state.)
- 4. Adam and Eve fell into sin and the whole of humanity was made sinful by this act.

Marriage and Sexuality

We believe that God wonderfully and immutably creates each person as male or female. These two distinct, complementary genders together reflect the image and nature of God. Rejection of one's biological gender is a rejection of the image of God within that person. We believe that the term "marriage" has only one meaning. It is sanctioned by God which joins one man and one woman in a single, exclusive union, as delineated in Scripture. We believe that God intends sexual intimacy to occur only between a man and a woman who are married to each other. We believe that God has prohibited intimate sexual activity outside of a marriage between a man and a woman. We believe that any form of sexual immorality (including adultery, fornication, homosexuality, bisexual conduct, bestiality, incest, pornography, and attempting to change one's biological sex or otherwise acting upon any disagreement with one's biological sex) or advocacy of sexual immorality, is sinful and offensive to God. If a student advocates or practices lifestyles outlined in this paragraph and does not repent of it, they likely will not be retained as astudent at VCHS.

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Valley Christian High School reserves the right to revise any rules or policies throughout the school year.

As with any organization we find it necessary to have rules that guide an organization's procedures. The purpose would be to provide consistency, uniform standards, and set a tone for coming to school. A student attending Valley Christian Schools has signed a statement declaring they will abide by the rules and standards of the school.

Admissions

Subject to the Constitution of the United States and all applicable state and federal laws, Valley Christian Schools does not discriminate against students on the basis of race, color, and national or ethnic origin in its admissions or in the administration of its education policies, programs, or activities.

Students are admitted as new and returning students based upon their ability to articulate their personal, saving relationship with Jesus Christ, their personal desire to attend VCHS, and their ability to successfully complete the required curriculum. A completed application and a student and parent interview with an administrator are required before a student is accepted. We reserve the right to drug test any new student as part of the admissions process

Academic Information

Students are required to attend classes on a full-time (7 credited courses) basis throughout their high school career. Senior students may be excused from periods 1 & 2, 7 & 8 or 1 & 8. Assuming they will meet the requirements for graduation and choose to take only 6 credited classes as the master schedule permits. Study Hall, morning/earlyrelease, or teacher's aide do not count for credit.

Only under extenuating circumstances will administration consider waiving requirements which are specific to Valley Christian High School and not a matter of state law.

Valley Christian High SchoolGraduation Requirements

Twenty-eight (28) credits are required for graduation. Below is a summary of specific coursesneeded to fulfill graduation requirements in each offered discipline.

Required Course	<u>Credits</u>	Required Courses	<u>Credits</u>
Bible		Foreign Language	
Bible 9	1	Spanish or Amer. Sign Language	2
Bible 10	1		Total 2.0
Bible 11	1	Math	4
Bible 12	1		Total 4.0
	Total 4.0	Physical Education	
Career Technology Education		Physical Education/Health	1
Freshman Seminar	0.5		Total 1.0
Survey of Engineering	0.5	Science	
College, Career, Life	0.5	Integrated Science	1
	Total 1.5	STEM Biology	1
English		Chemistry	1
Pre AP English 1	1		Total 3.0
Pre AP English 2	1	Social Studies	
English 11 or AP English	1	World History or AP World History	1
English 12 or AP English or DE	1	United States History or AP US History	1
	Total 4.0	United States Gov't/Economics or	
Fine Arts		AP Govt/Economics	1
Speech	0.5		Total 3.0
Fine Arts Elective	1		
	Total 1.5	Total Required Courses	24
		Total Additional Electives	4
		Total Credits Required for Graduation	28

Christian Service/ENGAGE

At Valley Christian we desire our students to engage within their community, their state, their country, and their world. As our world continues to shrink with global technology and communication advances, Christians must learn how to navigate and interact with people of differing backgrounds, cultures, and experiences. We accomplish this through two primary vehicles: Christian Service and ENGAGE.

Christian Service

Christian Service hours are defined as the following, "Time spent glorifying God through acts of service in the church and in the community ('community' is defined as any non-profit organization that has an emphasis toward assisting the community, especially the disenfranchised)."

Each year, students are required to perform 5 hours per quarter (minimum) of Christian Service (20 hours total). Christian Service hours begin June 1st of the current school year and conclude the second week of May. Students will use the Just Serve app on their school iPad to locate service opportunities and record those opportunities through the MobileServe app on their school iPad.

Christian Service hours will be integrated into all Bible courses and count for 5% of the student's quarterly Bible grade.

FAQs:

"Can my student go on an ENGAGE trip and have that count for all his hours?" No. If a student goes on an ENGAGE trip, he may count that for all 5 hours during the quarter the trip took place. He must still accomplish 5 hours of service in the other quarters.

"Can my student go on a church mission trip during the summer and have that count for hours?" Yes! A student may go on a church mission trip and have those hours count toward his Q1 Christian Service hours. Please note, summer camp is not considered a mission trip :)

"Can my student help with a school event and have that count for hours?" No. We desperately want our students to serve at VCS. But we will no longer be accepting those hours of service as Christian Service hours.

"Can my student do a bunch of service in Q2 and have that count for his Q1 hours?" No. Each quarter, the student must submit a minimum of five Christian Service hours.

"Can my student serve at our church and have that count for hours?" Yes! We love when our students are serving at their churches!

ENGAGE

ENGAGE gives students a transformative educational experience on a local, national, and global scale. The ENGAGE program is designed to do exactly what it says: engage within our community, our state, our country, and the world. Each of these trips are completely optional for students. All local trips will allow opportunities for parents to accompany students and be a part of the trips as well. For national and international trips, Valley Christian faculty, staff, or appointed chaperones will accompany students. Some risks are associated with international travel. We encourage you to know what risks are associated with individual trips.

More information can be found on the school website (<u>www.valleychristianaz.org</u>). Under the Student Life tab, ENGAGE.

Earning College Credit

There are two methods by which eligible students can receive high school credit with the opportunity to also earn lower division college credits in a variety of content areas. There are prerequisites that students must meet to be accepted into these courses.

Advanced Placement (AP)

Students are enrolled into AP classes, with consideration to teacher recommendations, AP potential scores and previous grades. Once enrolled, students are required to take the AP exam at the end of the year and mustsubmit payment for that test (appx. \$95.00 per test) by the end of the first month of school.

To receive college credit, one must take the exam and earn a score of typically a 3, 4, or 5. (Requirements differ between universities.) It is the student's responsibility to contact colleges or universities (of interest to them) regarding the requirements for acceptance of AP scores for credit.

Dual Enrollment (DE)

VCHS currently uses Colorado Christian University for DE courses. These courses are taught online with a university professor. VCHS provides the technology, class period and a faculty facilitator for these classes. All grading and policies are strictly through CCU. It is the student's responsibility to contact colleges or universities of interest to them regarding the acceptance of DE credits. Students must register with the applicable collegeand pay that school's tuition and other fees. The colleges will grant students 3 or 4 college credits (amount varies per

course) if they earn a "C" or higher for the semester. All DE courses are weighted on a 5.0-point scale and designated as DEon transcripts. Upon successful completion of these courses, it is the student's responsibility to send transcripts from the originating institution to the college or university of their choice.

Placement Testing

To assess the needs of students, incoming freshmen, and other new students when deemed necessary, will be given placement tests. Arrangements must be made through the school office to take the tests prior to enrolling in VCHS.

V.I.N.E. Program Graduation Requirements

Most students in the V.I.N.E. program will complete the standard requirements for graduation. However, graduation requirements may be modified depending on the special needs of the individual student. This modification requires writtenapproval of the administrator. The V.I.N.E. Director will present graduation requirement modification proposals to the administrator and the guidance counselor by November 1 of each year for all students in grades 10-12. This will include a review of previously approved modification proposals.

Grades and Academic Honors

Grade Point Average

A student's GPA is based on semester final grades with all courses included in accordance with the credit received. Quality points are assigned as follows: A=4.000, B+=3.333, B=3.000, B-=2.667, C+= 2.333, C=2.000, C-=1.667, D+= 1.333, D=1.000,

D-=.667, F=0.00. Advanced Placement (AP) and Dual Enrollment (DE) classes will be based on the following grading scale(**this scale will be used for class rank purposes only**): A=5.000, B+=4.333, B=4.000, B-=3.667, C+=3.333, C=3.000, C-

=2.667, D+=2.333, D=2.000, D-=1.667, F=0.00.

Unweighted GPA	Weighted GPA	Percentage
4	5	90-100
3.33	4.33	87-89
3	4	83-86
2.67	3.67	80-82
2.33	3.33	77-79
2	3	73-76
1.67	2.67	70-72
1.33	2.33	67-69
1	2	63-66
0.67	1.67	60-62
0	0	59 and below
	GPA 4 3.33 3 2.67 2.33 2 1.67 1.33 1 0.67	GPAWeighted GPA453.334.33342.673.672.333.33231.672.671.332.33120.671.67

Semester Exams

Exams are a major factor in determining semester grades. They count as 20% of the semester grade. Exams reflect the learning over 18 weeks and should be taken seriously as they help determine grades which are placed on their permanent high school transcripts. Planned absences are not allowed. Students missing an exam due to illness will be required to make arrangements to take the exam during the make-up period. A student who does not show up for a scheduled exam without the administrative approval will receive a 10% reduction of their semester exam grade.

Late Work

DEFINITION: "Late work" is an assignment not turned in to the teacher at the time it is expected (in the correct class period or at the time an assignment is to be posted to Moodle). An assignment turned in later on the day it was due is to be considered a late assignment.

	High Expectations	Grace & Guardrails	Extenuating Circumstances
Regular Ed. Students	Each teacher establishes due dates. Teachers teaching same classes should mirror All work should be turned in (complete) by due date.	Teachers <u>may</u> accept late work but are <u>not required</u> to do so. Updated syllabi will indicate revised late work policies per class. This means a teacher may assign a score of zero for all late work. Minimum Academic Penalty for Late Work: 1 Day Late = 20% Required Deduction; Max Score = 80% 2 Days Late = 30% Required Deduction; Max Score = 70% 3 or More Days Late = 40% Required Deduction; Max Score 60% After Unit Completion = No Work Accepted; Score of 0 Assigned These are <u>minimum</u> academic penalties for late work. Teachers are not required to accept late work. Read each updated dass syllabus closely.	 Absences^A (follow policy) Or DH Approval (teacher initiated) Or Or Approval (can mandate)
VINE Students	Each teacher establishes due dates. Reg. Ed. teachers with same classes should mirror All work should be turned in (complete) by due date. <u>VINE classes taught by VINE teachers are different:</u> 1. Different Content, Pacing, & Rigor 2. Different Scope & Sequence 3. Different Rules for: a. Work Assignments b. Late Work Policies c. Exam Policies d. VINE Dir. will dictate details for these classes.	 <u>VINE Students in Regular Education Classes:</u> All VINE students are allowed <u>two additional days</u> w/o penalty. All VINE students will receive full credit within this window. Teachers are not required to accept late work after this. The first "VINE late day" is day #3 after original due date. Minimum 20% deduction. Maximum score of 80%. The second "VINE late day" is day #4 after original due date. Minimum 30% deduction. Maximum score of 70%. After this, Minimum deduction is 40%; Maximum score is 60%. After Unit Completion = No Work Accepted; Score of 0 Assigned Read each updated class syllabus closely. These are <u>minimum</u> academic penalties. Academic penalties may be greater, including zeros. Teachers are not required to accept "VINE late work" after 2 days. 	 Absences^A (follow policy) or Vine Dir. Approval (teacher initiated) Approval (can mandate)
Accommodation* Students	Each teacher establishes due dates. Teachers teaching same classes should mirror All work should be turned in (complete) by due date.	Same as VINE, *only if turning in late work is an accommodation.	*Same as VINE ^See absence policy.
**The Math Dept. has	a uniform policy: (1) 1 day late = 20% off, (2) 2 + days la	** The Math Dept. has a uniform policy : (1) 1 day late = 20% off, (2) 2 + days late = 40% off to Unit Exam, (3) no credit after Unit Exam. VINE accommodations apply.	nodations apply.

VCS High School Late Work Policy

Questions about Grades

Since grades are recorded in RenWeb, we expect parents to routinely monitor their student's grades. Questions about a grade must be initially addressed within one week of the grade being posted or released. We won't entertain changes once grades are posted to the transcript.

Citizenship Marks

Students will be given a citizenship mark on their grade reports for each class. VCHS expects students to behave in aChrist-honoring way and believes this is an important part of educating students in the light of God's Word.

Citizenship marks will be determined by the following rubric:

	0	0 S N		U	
Respect for God,	Always follows	Consistently follows	Frequently disregards	Consistently disregards	
Others, & Yourself	classroom rules.	classroom rules.	classroom rules.	classroom rules.	
Luke 10:27, Psalm	Including those related	Including those related	Including those related	Including those related	
86:12, I Peter 2:17,	to food, drink,	to food, drink,	to food, drink,	to food, drink,	
Leviticus 19:18, Psalm	preparation for class,	preparation for class,	preparation for class,	preparation for class,	
8:3-5, Psalm 19:14,	distractions, and	distractions, and	distractions, and	distractions, and	
Proverbs 12:22,	disruptions. Always	disruptions.	disruptions.	disruptions. Frequently	
Ephesians 4:25	works to the best of	Consistently works to	Consistently does not	does not work to the	
	their ability.	the best of their ability.	work to the best of	best of their ability.	
			their ability.		
Respect God's Facility	Always respects school	Consistently respects	Frequently disrespects	Consistently	
I Chronicles 29:11	buildings, grounds,	school buildings,	school buildings,	disrespects school	
I Corinthians 4:2	desks, etc.	grounds, desks, etc.	grounds, desks, etc.	buildings, grounds,	
				desks, etc.	
Encourage Others	Always encourages	Consistently	Frequently	Consistently	
I Thessalonians 4:18 others through actions		encourages others	inconsiderate to others	inconsiderate to others	
Hebrews 3:13 and words.		through actions and	through actions and	through actions and	
		words.	words.	words.	
Do When Asked	Always complies with	Consistently complies	Frequently does not	Consistently does not	
Philippians 2:5	directions, requests, or	with directions,	comply with directions,	comply with directions,	
	correction.	requests, or correction.	requests, or correction.	requests, or correction.	

Incompletes

Students who receive an "incomplete" in a course must complete the work within two weeks of the end of the semester. Incompletes are only to be used in rare situations where a student has suffered a significant hardship preventing him/herfrom submitting a portion of the required work for a class. The two-week period is a grace period to allow the student to recover from the hardship. If the student does not make up the incomplete work, then the grade will be calculated with zero credit for the missing work.

Failures

Students who fail a required course must meet with their Academic Advisor and make immediate plans to satisfy the failed course requirement. Before enrolling in a course students must submit a course approval form. Seniors who fail a required first semester course must complete an approved equivalent course by April 30 and submit an official transcript to participate in graduation. The monitoring and completion for an outside course is the sole responsibility of the student/parent. Seniors who fail a required second semester coursemust complete an approved equivalent course by August 1st to receive a VCHS diploma. These students will not participate in graduation ceremonies nor go on the Senior Trip.

Academic Probation

A student may be placed on academic probation at the discretion of the administration when a student is not on track tograduate. The administration may ask the student to leave the school when it becomes apparent that the student is not on track to graduate. Criteria for this decision may include course work deficiencies, lack of effort, and failure to cooperate with authority and school rules.

Some students may be accepted to VCHS on academic probation. This is an alert to the student and parents

the student's academic progress will be monitored, and that the student will be expected to apply diligent attention totheir academic progress in order to remain in the school. Students who fail to meet the school's eligibility requirements will also be placed on academic probation.

Honor Cords

Seniors with an unweighted cumulative average GPA of 3.5 to 3.74 will graduate Cum Laude and will be honored with a silver cord at graduation. Seniors with an unweighted cumulative average GPA of 3.75-3.99 will graduate Magna Cum Laude and will be honored with a gold cord at graduation. Seniors with a weighted cumulative GPA of 4.0 or higher will graduate Summa Cum Laude and will be honored with a gold sash at graduation.

National Honor Society members will be recognized at graduation with a white NHS sash in addition to the Honor cord. The only other honor cords allowed to be worn at graduation are those who have met the standards of a State or Nationalorganization which sponsors an Honor Society and to which the local organization has an active affiliation. Students who have been accepted into military service may also wear an honor code representing their branch.

National Honor Society

The National Honor Society (NHS) began in 1921 as an organization that honors and recognizes students who demonstrateexcellence in four areas: scholarship, leadership, service, and character. Seniors, juniors, and sophomores, who have completed their second semester and are in good standing with the school, are eligible for membership if they have earned and maintain an unweighted cumulative grade point average of 3.75 or higher. NHS students complete an additional ten hours of Christian service and participate in several important service projects throughout the school year.

Scheduling

It is important that students choose their high school courses wisely since their choices will affect their future education and work experiences. Obtaining a broad base of educational experience is essential in our rapidly changing society; therefore, students are encouraged to select courses from all areas of the curriculum. Wise planning will allow a student to adequately prepare for college, pursue career interests, and take courses for personal enjoyment and enrichment of life in general. Students and their parents are encouraged to seek the advice of teachers and staff as they make plans for registration.

Schedule Changes

All schedule changes must be coordinated through and approved in writing by the Advising Department. No schedule changes will be considered after the first week of classes. Allschedule changes must be submitted in writing and must occur during the first week of school ONLY!

Requests for specific teachers, sections, or to be with friends will not be considered. Teachers and/or administrators may initiate a student schedule change to improve student placement. Withdrawal from a course, two weeks after the start of each semester is done only when there are extenuating circumstances and must be approved in writing by the teacher, parent and administrator.

Withdrawal after six weeks will result in an "F". The goal is to have a final class roster by the end of the first week of the semester.

Transfer Credits

Valley Christian High School (VCHS) will allow students enrolled in the high school to complete online courses during the school day. In addition, under special circumstances, VCHS will allow students to take courses outside the regular school day. Transfer grades will be added to their VCHS transcript and computed according to VCHS criteria.

The rationale for allowing students to take courses outside of VCHS is as follows:

- It provides students options in how and when they complete their school requirements for graduation.
- It provides students an opportunity to take courses which VCHS does not currently offer.
- It allows students to explore fields of study which may guide them to a college major.
- It introduces students to online learning which is part of the college experience at many colleges.
- It allows for credit recovery by students needing to meet graduation requirements after failing a class taken at VCHS.
- It provides options for students taking dual enrollment courses.
- It provides the Academic Advising Department more flexibility in scheduling classes to meet students' needs.

Which classes can be taken for credit?

- With prior approval by the Academic Advising Department, high school courses that VCHS does not currently offer may be taken for credit outside of VCHS.
- Under special circumstances, currently offered high school classes may be taken for credit outside of VCHS with prior approval by the Academic Advising Department. (There must be a significant reason for taking a regularly offered class outside of VCHS.)

When can these courses be taken?

- Online courses can be taken at VCHS during the school day as arranged by the Academic Advising Department, or outside the school day with prior approval by the Academic Advising Department.
- Any currently enrolled VCHS student in 9th through 12th grades may take courses that fit within these guidelines.

How many courses may be taken during a student's high school years?

- With prior approval by the Academic Advising Department, students are permitted to take up to a total of eight classes over their 4 years of High School outside of VCHS. This includes regular high school courses and dual enrollment courses.
- Students may take a maximum of two classes per discipline outside of VCHS over the course of their years at VCHS.
- All classes taken outside of VCHS must be taken through an accredited Christian education provider that is approved by the Academic Advising Department.

How are the credits counted?

• After completing an online course, the student must arrange for an official transcript to be sent to VCHS. The course, credits and grade will be added to the student's official VCHS transcript and will be calculated into the students GPA.

What requirements must be met for a student to take an online course?

- A student will be required to graduate from VCHS with the 28 required graduation credits.
- A student must take the required number of credits each semester—seven classes for 9th, 10th, and 11th grade students: six classes for seniors.
- A student must be available to attend weekly chapel services.
- All costs related to classes taken outside of VCHS must be covered by the student's family.
- Prior to enrolling in any course outside of VCHS, a student must submit the course name and number (if applicable), the organization from which the class will be taken, and the rationale for wanting to take the course to the Academic Advising Department.
- Once approved, it is the responsibility of the student and parents to be sure the class is completed.
- Once approved, the advising office assumes the completion of this credit and must be notified in writing if the student did not complete the course within the semester it is taken.

Grade Replacement

All courses that are being repeated, for whatever reason, need to be taken at VCHS or approved by the Advising department prior to enrolling in any course outside Valley.

• If the make-up course is taken outside Valley, with permission, both classes will appear on the transcript and both grade will be calculated in their GPA.

• Classes taken outside of VCHS are entered on the transcript with the name of the institution from where the course was completed, along with the final grade.

• The student must send a transcript to VCHS once a class is completed for it to be placed on the VCHS transcript.

<u>Attendance</u>

Philosophy

Valley Christian High School sets a high standard of excellence in education. This high standard includes the expectation that all students will attend classes daily to achieve the full educational benefit. Absences should occur only when unavoidable circumstances arise. VCHS must abide by state attendance laws.

Wellness Policy

Under no circumstances may a student come to school, or a parent bring a sick student to school, if the student is showing any signs of illness. Sick students have the potential to expose other students and staff members who they encounter. A sick student must remain off campus for 48 hours.

If your student is believed to have been exposed to a confirmed COVID-19 positive individual, we recommend that your student stay home for five days, unless they have been vaccinated. We will not be conducting contact tracing or classroom quarantines but reserve the right to quarantine an individual based on their exposure or implement such procedures if a situation warrants us to do so. After five calendar days from exposure, if your student hasn't shown any symptoms, they may return to school and activities. If your student is displaying any COVID-19 symptoms, regardless of exposure or vaccination, they must remain home.

If your student tests positive for COVID-19, they are required to stay home from school and all activities until they either produce a negative COVID-19 test result or ten calendar days have passed since the onset of initial symptoms.

As members of the Arizona Interscholastic Association, our high school student-athletes must also be cleared by a qualified medical professional to return to practice and are required to follow the COVID-19 return to play protocol due to the risk of cardiac complications from COVID-19.

We encourage our families to take any precautions they feel necessary, such as getting vaccinated and/or wearing a mask. We do not have any requirements for masks on any of our campuses or classrooms.

Symptoms Requiring Removal or Absence of a Student from School for 48 Hours

- Fever: Fever is defined as having a temperature of 100.4°F or higher taken with a non-contact thermometer (a student needs to be fever free for a minimum of 48 hours before returning to school, that means the student is fever free without the aid of Tylenol®, or any other fever reducing substance.)
- COVID-19-like symptoms such as: fever, sore throat, vomiting, diarrhea, body aches, persistent cough, loss of taste or smell, running or stuffy nose that are not allergy related, or headache.
- Vomiting: two or more times in a 24-hour period.
 Note: please do not bring your student if they have vomited during the night.
- Breathing trouble, sore throat, swollen glands, loss of voice, hacking, or continuous coughing.
- An unexplained or undiagnosed rash
- Pink eye/conjunctivitis pink to red itchy eyes with a discharge
- Student is irritable or requires more attention than we can provide without hurting the health, safety, or well-being of the other students in our care.

Reporting Absences

All student absences are to be reported by completing a simple form online at: valleychristianaz.org/reportabsence/ or by visiting the Parents section of our website. This notification should be done no later than 8:00am on the day of the absence.

This must be done each morning of the student's absence. If a parent is reporting a planned absence that is two or more consecutive days in length (i.e. vacation, college visit, or travel to family funeral) a student must follow the protocol listed under "Other Absence Information".

Maximum Number of Absences

The number of allowed absences (excused or unexcused) in a semester is 9. This is on a per class basis. If a student should receive 9 or more absences in a class during one semester, their record will be reviewed as to whether or not credit will be given for that semester. As a school, we would expect that the maximum of 9 absences would be reached only under unusual circumstances. Please keep in mind that it would be wise to vary doctors' appointments throughout the day, so they don't always fall on the same class period. As a rule, any absence from school other than school activities or college visits, would count towards the maximum 9 absences. Please keep in mind that absences with parent permission still count toward the maximum of 9. Following are some examples of circumstances that would apply towardthe maximum number of absences:

- Personal illness
- Doctor appointments

- Family vacation
- Suspensions from school
- Truancy
- Extenuating circumstances resulting in more than 3 days of absence may require documentation for a student to be dismissed during school, a parent must call in or student must present a note to the front office. Allstudents are required to sign-out prior to leaving campus during the school day.

Other Absence Information

- VCHS Activity Absences. Certain VCHS school activities require students to be absent from one or more classes. Some examples of activity absences are athletics, field trips, and choir tour. These activity absences do not count towards the maximum of 9 absences.
- 2. A student participant must be in attendance half of the day to be eligible to practice or participate in any extra-curricular activity on that day. If the student is in attendance less than four consecutive periods, he/she may observe the practice or event, but may not participate.
- **3.** College Visits. VCHS allows juniors and seniors to take two days per year for college visits. These absences do not count towards the maximum of 9. Any visits beyond two would count towards the maximum of 9.
- 4. Planned Absences. These are absences known about in advance, are two or more days in length, and are not VCHS activities. Some examples of these would-be family vacations, college visits, or mission trips. If a student anticipates taking a planned absence, they must follow these steps:
 - a) Receive approved Administrative Absence form signed by the principal two weeks prior to the planned absence.
 - b) Have their teachers sign the Administrative Absence form and obtain from each of their teachers any work or assignments that may be missed. If possible, work should be turned in to the teacher in advance, unless other arrangements are made with that teacher.
 - c) Turn in the completed Administrative Absence form to the front office.
 - d) No planned absences approved during finals.
- 5. Long term documented medical absences will result in a conference with administration, teachers, parent/guardian, and student. Once the student has **exceeded the allowable absences**, all further **absences for the remainder of this school year must be verified by a health professional.**
- 6. Truancy/Unexcused Absences. Students who miss class for an unacceptable reason and without parent or guardian permission are considered truant/unexcused.
- 7. Seniors may have off campus lunch privileges, by having a parent sign the "Senior Off- Campus" form turned into the office on the first day of school. Seniors must have a valid VCHS parking permitand a current VCHS school ID in his/her possession when leaving campus.

Makeup of Work Missed During Absences

- 1. All Absences. All work missed during absences must be made up, including tests and homework assignments. Teachers have discretion whether to allow makeup of quizzes.
 - a. Homework assignments/projects assigned before the absence that were due on the day of an absence or on the day the student returns, must be turned in the day the student comes back to school. Students must also be prepared to take any tests assigned before the absence; on the day they return to school.
 - b. Teachers may allow extra time to complete work assigned <u>during</u> an excused absence, but no more than double the number of days absent. Work not turned in during this time frame will be considered late work. NOTE: It is the student's responsibility to check with teachers regarding their specific make-up work policies.
 - c. Homework assignments/tests/projects assigned before an all-day activity absence must be turned in or taken the day the student returns from the activity.
 - d. If the student is at school before an activity absence, they must turn in any work due that day or it will be considered late. Students have the responsibility to check RenWeb for assignments given that day. Any work due the following day must be turned in on time.

- e. Students who will be out for a day or more due to a school activity (i.e., tours, tournaments, club activities, etc.) need to get the work they will miss before they go. The assigned work will be due the day they return unless other arrangements are approved with the teacher.
- f. Due dates for assignments requiring online submissions are due the day a student returns, as stated above.
- 2. Students will be given a maximum of 50% for work due during a suspension. However, tests and quizzes can be taken.
- 3. The student is held responsible for obtaining work missed due to absences of any kind.

Tardy Policy

Philosophy: For students to maximize their classroom learning and to teach self-discipline and responsibility, VCHS requires students to come to class on time and fully prepared with the needed materials for class. Tardiness is defined as failing to be in class when the tardy bell rings and ready to learn. We are not only training our students academically, but also in the development of essential habits which will be important to their success later in life. There will be penalties for excessive tardiness. VCHS does not distinguish between an excused and unexcused tardy as our policy already has flexibility regarding the number of tardies we allow before any consequences occur.

- 1. Students arriving at school after 8:00 a.m. must sign-in in the office immediately upon arrival at school and before attending class.
- 2. If a student is tardy to class because of another teacher, that student should bring a pass from that teacher explaining the situation. If marked excused, it will not be recorded as a tardy.
- 3. Students more than 10 minutes tardy to class will be considered absent unless they have a pass from a school authority. All students arriving 10 minutes late to class without a pass must be sent to the front office.
- 4. If a student receives a pass from the front office when arriving late to school, it does not necessarily mean that it is excused, the pass will be marked excused or tardy.
- 5. If a student's parent calls in that a student will be late this does not necessarily mean it is an excused tardy.
- 6. Every student who leaves the classroom during instructional time is required to have:
 - A current VCHS ID in his/her possession
 - Have a valid office/class pass
 - Student cell phone must remain in the classroom (placed in the cell phone slot holder)

Tardy Discipline: Tardies are accumulated from all classes on a semester basis.

Tardies Per Semester	Tardy Flow Chart			
5	Email to notify parent			
10	Detention			
15	In-school- suspension			
20	(1) Full Day Saturday School (This includes a \$15.00 Fee)			
20+	Meeting with Administration (Attendance/Probation Contract Completed)			

Student Conduct

Discipline and Scripture

RESPECT FOR GOD:

Psalm 86:12 – I will praise you, O Lord my God, with all my heart; I will glorify your name forever. Luke 10:27 – Love the Lord your God with all your heart and with all your soul and with all your strength and with all your mind.

RESPECT FOR OTHERS:

1 Peter 2:17 – Show proper respect to everyone; love the brotherhood of believers, fear God, honor the king. Leviticus 19:18 – Do not seek revenge or bear a grudge against one of your people but love your neighbor as yourself.

RESPECT YOURSELF:

Psalm 19:14 – May the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart be pleasing in your sight, O Lord, my Rock and my Redeemer.

Proverbs 12:22 – The Lord detests lying lips but delights in men who are truthful.

Psalm 8: 3-5 – When I consider your heavens, the work of your fingers, the moon and the stars, which you have set in place, what is man that you are mindful of him, the son of man, that you care for him? You made him lower than the heavenly beings and crowned him with glory and honor.

Ephesians 4:25 – Therefore, each of you must put off falsehood and speak truthfully...

RESPECT GOD'S FACILITY:

1 Chronicles 29:11 – Yours, O Lord, is the greatness and the power and the glory and the majesty and the splendor, for everything in heaven and earth is yours. Yours, O lord, is the kingdom; you are exalted as head overall.

1 Corinthians 4:2 – Now it is required that those who have been given trust must prove faithful.

ENCOURAGE OTHERS:

Hebrews 3:13 – But encourage one another daily, as long as it is called Today, so that none of you may be hardened by sin's deceitfulness.

1 Thessalonians 4:18 – Therefore encourage each other...

DO WHEN ASKED:

Philippians 2:5 – Your attitude should be the same as that of Christ Jesus.

Student Rights and Due Process

Inherent in the discipline process is the following:

- Attendance at VCHS is a privilege, not a right.
- Students and parents may expect to be treated in a manner that is safe, dignified, biblical, and handled with appropriate confidentiality.
- Christians are to follow the format laid down in Matthew 18:15-17 to resolve complaints or problems.
- If a student or parent disagrees with a decision or practice at VCHS they may follow the established Grievance Policy (available in the office), which sets forth the specific steps that may be taken.

Means of Discipline

By teachers: Teachers, for the most part, will handle discipline cases in their own way in harmony with school policy. Such discipline may range from reprimand to detention and may include conferences with parents. By Administration: The administration will handle cases referred to them by staff, as well as cases occurring outside the classroom, and may use a wide range of disciplinary means.

Probation

Probation may be academic or disciplinary or both. Probation is a period of time during which the student is expected to make significant academic or behavioral progress in order to show that he/she has changed sufficiently to allow them to stay at VCHS. During this time, the student must demonstrate real change in behavior and personal growth. Probation may include the loss of privileges, such as attending certain extracurricular activities for a period of time. Students who successfully complete a period of probation may be restored to full student privileges.

Detention

Detentions are issued by staff for minor infractions and offenses by the students. Using the detention system allows teachers to alert parent of infractions. They are served with the Detention Hall Supervisor for a 40-minute time period after school. Detentions begin promptly at 3:20 p.m. Detention slips are to be signed by the parent/guardian and returned with the student to the Detention Hall Supervisor. Failure to show up to detention or showing up without a signed detention slip will result in an additional detention. If students ride in a carpool or play after-school sports, they must make the necessary arrangements to serve their detentions as assigned.

Suspension

The administrator may suspend any student for violating the discipline policy set forth above and for neglecting to comply with previously imposed discipline. The purpose of suspending a student is to remove the student from fellowship in the general student population thereby sending him/her a strong message that the student is in jeopardy of losing the privilege of attending VCHS. This time away gives students the opportunity to think about their choices with the hope that they will repent and change their hearts and actions. In general, suspensions are two types:

- In school: Suspended students will be assigned to a room in the school for the term of the suspension. Suspended students are not to have any contact with other students without the expressed permission of administration.
- 2. At home: It is the parent's responsibility to supervise students while on at home suspension.
- 3. Students will be given 50% on work due during a suspension, tests included.

<u>Withdrawal</u>

In some circumstances, the administration may recommend that a family withdraw their student from school in the interests of the student and/or the school. Re-admittance to VCHS after any withdrawal, especially a disciplinary withdrawal, requires an administrative review upon admittance. A family who withdraws a student during the school year – whether voluntary or involuntary – will be charged the full tuition for the month withdrawn, plus a \$750 withdrawal fee per student. This fee is used to reimburse VCS for digital textbook licenses and other resources VCS commits to during a student's enrollment.

Expulsion

The administrators of the school may expel a student if, intheir opinions, it is in the best interests of the school to do so. Expulsion may be the result of chronic violation of school rules and standards or refusal and/or inability to successfully complete the academic program of the school.

Expulsion may also be the result of a single incident or episode that endangers the safety, reputation, or environment of the school.

Parental Cooperation

At Valley Christian, we value our partnership with families in educating our students. To this end, all communication and interaction is expected to be professional and respectful. Normally a student is not to be deprived of Christian education or otherwise held responsible for the actions of parents. However, the administrator may require withdrawal of a student when parents have been persistently and overtly uncooperative with school staff, policies, regulations, programs or have interfered in matters of school administration or discipline to the detriment of the school's ability to serve their own or other students. Documentation of the basis for this action and of all consultation with the parents on the matter must be retained on file.

LIFESTYLE BEHAVIORS

Since the school bears the name of Jesus Christ, a high standard of conduct is expected of staff and students. Public conduct should be consistent with our basic concept of life, and since we profess to love God above all and our neighbor as ourselves, we should reflect that love in all our actions, as well as in our attitudes toward each other and our work.

The Bible teaches that parents are responsible for the training and instruction of their children. The Christian school stands ready to assist parents in their God-given responsibilities. VCHS seeks not to assume a task that God gives parents, but rather to serve as the parents' appointed and authorized representatives in the training process. The school expects the parents to support the administering of discipline. The administration determines compliance with policy and has the final word in all instances.

Student Code of Conduct

"For the moment all discipline seems painful rather than pleasant, but later it yields the peaceful fruit of righteousness to those who have been trained by it." (Hebrews 12:11)

Valley Christian High School operates as a Christ-centered college-preparatory school. An essential part of VCHS's mission is *"equipping students today to become culture changers for Christ tomorrow"*. VCHS expects its students to behave in a manner that is glorifying to God, hopefully resulting in a safe, secure, and orderly school environment for all our students. A reality of school life, however, is that some students may occasionally act in ways that cross the lines between expected behavior and unacceptable behavior. The Student Code of Conduct has been developed to deal with situations when those lines have been crossed. All VCHS students and parents/guardians are expected to be familiar with the following conduct policies and to willingly abide by them.

General Student and Family Expectations

VCHS students should not engage in any immoral, unethical, or illegal activities (refer to our Statement of Faith) or any other activities that have a negative effect on the name of the Lord Jesus Christ, our school, other students, faculty or staff members, the community, or the offending student. The Code of Conduct is designed for the benefit of all and will be enforced.

Desired Characteristics of an VCHS Student

Appropriate behavior is always expected from our VCHS students. Violations of school rules should be behavior that is out of the ordinary. The VCHS student should be characterized by his/her respect for him/herself as a creation of God, respect for others, and respect for creation and property. A VCHS student should:

- Pray and worship sincerely, and respect others while they pray and worship.
- Tell the truth and demonstrate integrity.
- Speak kindly about others, hold confidences, and do not gossip.
- Respect all adults, obeying them, calling them by their proper title, and making eye contact when speaking to them.
- Take responsibility for their own actions.
- Be polite and use proper social manners, saying please and thank you, opening doors for others, saying hello when you pass someone, using one's name when speaking to other students and adults.
- Listen attentively.
- Be diligent with all responsibilities, whether in the classroom or during activities.
- Appreciate the efforts of others, whether in academics, athletics, the arts, or leadership.

- Encourage teamwork and community, and not sow discord.
- Accept direction and correction from any authority without being defensive or evasive, and without quibbling.
- Put others before themselves.
- Encourage others to seek out their gifts, reach their potential, and grow to be more Christ-like.

Guiding Principles

Discipline addresses the areas of prevention, correction, and restoration. Discipline decisions must consider the good of the individual and the good of the whole school community. This handbook addresses many rules and consequences but is not exhaustive. The Administration will use its best judgment in all cases of misconduct.

Off-Campus Misconduct

The Student Disciplinary Code and all VCHS penalties may apply to conduct off school grounds, particularly those that may endanger the health or safety of VCHS students within the school setting or substantially interfere with the educative process.

Examples of off-campus misconduct that may be subject to VCHS discipline include, but are not limited to, illegal activity, threats of violence, alcohol possession/use, fighting, inappropriate social media postings, hazing, drug possession/use or sales, firearm possession, violent offenses, robbery, burglary, arson, and sexual assaults.

• VCHS considers a student an official member of the student body from their first day of acceptance at VCHS until graduated, withdrawn, or removed. VCHS has a "24-7-365" aspect to the VCHS Code of Conduct. VCHS reserves the right to discipline for both on-campus and off-campus misbehavior during the student's tenure at VCHS.

• When deemed necessary and/or required by law, certain acts of student misbehavior, whether on campus or off-campus, may be reported to appropriate authorities.

VCHS parents or guardians shall not knowingly facilitate or allow the violation of rules of VCHS or the law, such as the failure of parents to adequately safeguard any alcohol or drugs they possess, or to provide reasonable supervision standards in order to significantly minimize the possibility of alcohol or drugs being brought into the home, another location of social gathering, or to school functions or property. When parents or guardians knowingly facilitate or allow the violation of rules of VCHS or the law, the result may include the immediate termination of the relationship between the family and VCHS. It is not the responsibility of the school, nor does it have the resources or ability to police a student's behavior off campus during non-school hours or days. Members of the VCHS family who become aware of violations of school policies that occur beyondschool property, school activities, or school hours should first consider speaking directly to the other families involved, as VCHS often is not in the best position to do anything about the concern under such circumstances.

Student Responsibilities When Wrongdoing Occurs

Occasionally, a VCHS student may find himself/herself in a situation when clear violations of this Code of Conduct (e.g., consuming alcohol, taking drugs, immoral behavior, etc.) are occurring. It is the responsibility of that student to take immediate and reasonable steps to remove himself/herself from the location of the wrongdoing. If such steps are not taken, the student may be subject to disciplinary action. When VCHS employees request truthful answers from a student regardingallegations about their own actions or the actions of others, it is done with a presumption of full disclosure.

Zero Tolerance Policy

Valley Christian High School Zero Tolerance Policy: A student who at any time is in possession of or in the use of illegal drugs, alcohol, or lethal weapons on the Valley Christian High School campus or at any school-related event will immediatelybe suspended from school pending an investigation with expulsion from school as a potential outcome.

- Possession or use of Lethal Weapons, Drugs and Alcohol on Campus or at School Events It
 is illegal and forbidden to use, sell or possess firearms/weapons/explosives, drugs or
 alcohol on campus, traveling to or from campus or at any school function, including schoolsponsored trips and occasions when one is representing the school. This includes attending
 any school function when one is under the influence of drugs or alcohol. Law enforcement
 officials shall be notified where deemed necessary. Students are encouraged to lessen
 consequences by coming forward on their own under the guidelines of the Self- Reporting
 process outlined below.
 - Drug and Alcohol Abuse at Non-School Activities If an agent of the school becomes aware of alcohol and/or drug use involving our students, this information will be shared with the parents and the appropriate school authorities. VC will investigate the details and VC's Zero Tolerance Policy will be implemented.
 - Immoral or illicit sexual behavior.
 - Serious threats or intimidation.

Self-Reporting

Students who choose to seek help and who recognize and confess that their behavior and action is in violation of VC's standards exhibit high character and maturity and will stand a much better chance of lessening potential consequences, although VC reserves the right to administer discipline according to the situation at hand.

- 1. A student may contact a faculty or staff member on campus with whom he/she is close and confide in that person the problem that he/she is planning to correct.
- 2. The student must then inform his/her parents of the problem. (Note: the student is welcome to have the faculty or staff member present.)
- 3. The faculty will notify the Deans of Students.
- 4. Finally, the student must agree to submit to a correction plan that is designed collaboratively by the school, student, and the parents.

Not withstanding these policies on discipline and behavior, VC reserves the right and authority to govern and rule regarding all matters of student behavior, whether listed here or not; and reserves the right and authority to govern and rule regarding any matter concerning a student who is involved in illegal activities, whether on-campus or off-campus.

EXPECTED STUDENT OUTCOMES

MISSION STATEMENT: The mission of Valley Christian High School is that students know Jesus Christ as their personal Savior, live like Him, and prepare academically, physically, socially, and spiritually, so they are enabled to make a difference in the world.

Accordingly, the school in dependence on the wisdom of the Godhead and the power of the Holy Spirit will accomplish thefollowing expected student outcomes in the lives of students.

1. ACADEMIC OUTCOMES - Intellectual Achievement

Students should:

- a. Be well prepared in all academic disciplines, including mathematics, science, Bible, English, social studies, finearts, applied arts, and foreign languages.
- b. Be skilled in reading, writing, speaking, listening, and thinking.
- c. Be able to enter the post-secondary institution of their choice.
- d. Demonstrate a commitment to life-long learning by developing critical thinking skills, valuing reading, usinggood problem-solving and decision-making skills, and engaging in the open exchange of ideas.
- e. Know how to utilize available resources including technology to find, analyze, and evaluate information.

2. SPIRITUAL OUTCOMES - Personal Beliefs and Behaviors

Students should:

- a. Love God with all their heart, soul, mind, and strength; have a personal relationship with Jesus Christ and are empowered by the Holy Spirit.
- b. Know and defend a Biblical worldview and the Christian faith.
- c. Know and apply God's Word to daily life.
- d. Exemplify Christ by pursuing a life of faith, goodness, knowledge, self-control, perseverance, godliness, brotherly kindness, and love.
- e. Treat their body as a temple of the Holy Spirit.
- f. Be active in a local church.

3. SOCIAL OUTCOMES – Beliefs and Behaviors toward Others

Students should:

- a. Serve others as their service to Christ.
- b. Respect and relate appropriately to others at home, school, work, and society; demonstrating integrity, justice, mercy, and peacemaking, recognizing that every person has worth because they bear the image of God.
- c. Apply Christian principles such as loving others, carrying out the Great Commission, loving God's Word, and living a life based on prayer.
- d. Demonstrate responsible, Biblical citizenship—understanding and engaging in appropriate social and political activities, appreciating, and properly managing God's creation, and understanding that work has dignity as an expression of the nature of God.
- e. Implement Biblical personal values such as a commitment to healthy family living and proper stewardship of personal resources such as time, talents, and wealth.

4. PHYSICAL OUTCOMES - Beliefs about the Physical Body and Physical Fitness

Students should:

- a. Treat their bodies as a temple of the Holy Spirit.
- b. Present their bodies as a living sacrifice, holy and acceptable to God.
- c. Strengthen their bodies through physical education, extracurricular activities, and athletic competition.

1. Substance Abuse—Comprehensive Drug/Substance Abuse Policy

Purpose

As a Christian school, we believe and teach our students that our physical bodies are the temple of the Holy Spirit, "Do you not know that your body is the temple of the Holy Spirit within you, whom you have from God? You are not your own, for you were bought with a price. So, glorify God in your body" (I Corinthians 6:19 – 20). We want God's best for all of our students in all areas of life, including mental, spiritual, emotional, and physical health (John 10:10).

Students who possess, use, or appear to be operating under the influence of mood or mind-altering chemicals represent an obstacle to providing a safe and healthy learning environment. Student use of nicotine, alcohol, and other drugs/substances impedes Valley's mission of providing an excellent education in a healthy and safe educational environment to all students. Student behaviors that disrupt Valley's ability to educate all students at high levels must be addressed efficiently.

The PURPOSE of Valley Christian's Comprehensive Drug/Substance Abuse Policy is to:

- 1. Promote healthy lifestyles for all students, on and off campus, specifically related to physical health.
- 2. Ensure a safe, drug/substance free learning environment for all students.
- 3. Cultivate a culture where self-reporting and peer reporting of drug/substance usage is encouraged and celebrated.
- 4. Express God's love, His desire for restoration, and His power to set students free from harmful addictions.

Goal

Drug/substance abuse occurs as a result of living in a sinful world. God exposes our sin because He loves us. Because He loves us, God wants to set us free from our sin and restore our relationship with Him and our relationships with others. The Word of God teaches us that, "Godly sorrow brings repentance that leads to salvation and leaves no regret, but worldly sorrow brings death" (II Corinthians 7:10).

We recognize that no one enjoys having their sin exposed; however, when a student has chosen to use harmful drugs/substances, our prayer is that s/he recognizes this as an act of God's mercy and not his judgment. We want students to experience the godly sorrow that leads them to repentance so that they can be set free from harmful addictions and restored in all of their relationships, including their relationship with the school. Our desire is for students to see God's goodness in this process of repentance and restoration, realizing that God's kindness is intended to lead us to repentance (Romans 2:4).

THE GOAL of Valley Christian's Comprehensive Drug/Substance Abuse Policy is to:

- 1. Discover when students use banned drug/substances, on or off campus. This is not a passive process on behalf of the school.
- 2. Hold accountable every student who violates this policy in a way that efficiently facilitates changed behavior (Rom. 2:4).
- 3. Partner with students and parents to rehabilitate and restore students/families struggling with addiction.
- 4. Dismiss from Valley families who are not 1) fully supportive of and 2) fully cooperative with this policy.
- 5. Expel from Valley and legally prosecute students who distribute harmful and illegal drug/substances.

Consequences (for Positive Drug/Substance Tests)

Valley Christian desires all our students to live healthy lifestyles. For those students who have chosen to use harmful and illegal drugs/substances, they must repent, be set free, and be restored. This will always be the school's desired course of action. Disciplinary proceedings will be a part of this process.

Depending on the specific nature of each individual case, the outcome of a drug/substance screen may result in temporary suspension or permanent expulsion from Valley Christian Schools. In all cases, failure to immediately submit to a drug/substance screen as outlined here in our policies, including directives given by administration in "real time" may result in expulsion without further recourse. Additionally, failure to accept the results of a drug/substance screen may result in immediate expulsion without further recourse.

At the school's discretion, the Principal/Dean of Students may require both student and parent(s) to sign a contract outlining specific steps that must be taken by the student/family as part of the restorative process and as a condition for the student to remain at Valley. Failure to sign this contract may result in expulsion without further recourse. Drug/Substance usage, including nicotine, is an expellable offense, and disciplinary contracts should be viewed as an extension of mercy and an attempt at restoration on behalf of the school. The details of disciplinary contracts related to positive drug/substance tests are not negotiable, and the Administration will not hold meetings to discuss requested changes to these contracts. This contract may include, but will not be limited to: Bible studies, counseling, clinical treatment at designated facilities, a disciplinary probationary period, loss of school privileges, and mandatory tuition insurance. Any refusal to submit to or fully cooperate with the terms of this contract may result in expulsion without further recourse.

Students are responsible for what they put in their bodies, knowingly or unknowingly, both on and off campus. These policies are written to address consumption of harmful drugs/substances both on and off campus, knowingly or unknowingly. A claim of unknowingly ingesting banned drugs/substances will not be an acceptable excuse for positive tests. Students have a responsibility to distance themselves from individuals who are consuming or abusing drug/substances illegal for minors and/or specifically banned in our handbook. Additional disciplinary consequences, including potential expulsion, will be in order for students who use banned drugs/substances on campus. Students who consume banned drugs/substances on campus face a greater risk of immediate expulsion and/or more restrictive disciplinary contract terms. Students who use banned drugs/substances on campus with other students face a significant risk of immediate expulsion.

Consequences (for Distribution/Selling)

Students are responsible for what they bring to campus. A claim of unknowingly bringing banned drugs/substances to campus (e.g., gummies, suckers, brownies, etc.) will not be an acceptable excuse. Students distributing banned drugs/substances on campus via "sharing" are subject to immediate expulsion. Students distributing banned drugs/substances (on or off campus) via "selling" those drugs/substances (in any form or setting) will be immediately expelled, and law enforcement will be notified.

Process (Self-Reporting)

Students who choose to seek help and who recognize and confess their sinful behaviors prior to submitting to a drug/substance screen may stand a better chance of lessening potential disciplinary consequences. However, each case is different, and the school reserves the right to administer discipline according to the specific details of each case. When a student self-reports, the following five points listed below should be taken into consideration. This list is not comprehensive.

- 1. A student may contact a faculty or staff member on campus with whom s/he is close and wants to confide in.
- 2. The student must then inform his/her parents of the problem. The student is welcome to have this VCS member present.
- 3. The faculty/staff member <u>will notify</u> appropriate school administration (Dean of Students, Principal, etc.).
- 4. The student will still be required to submit to a drug/substance screen according to school policy.
- 5. The student must submit to a contract as outlined in the consequences section above.

Process (Peer Reporting)

Valley desires to cultivate a culture that encourages peer reporting of student behaviors that are harmful to students and the school. To do this, we must continually stress that students who report negative behaviors of other students will be protected by remaining anonymous. In the real world, students often "figure out" who "ratted them out."

Because of this reality, we implore you, our parents, to have difficult conversations with your children around this issue. We know that true friends sometimes make unpopular decisions for those they care about. Please encourage your children according to the direction given to us in God's Word around this dynamic. This Bible verse speaks specifically to this dynamic, "Wounds from a sincere friend are better than many kisses from an enemy" (Proverbs 27:6). If a student does report the drug/substance abuse usage of a peer, school administration will keep that information strictly confidential.

Process (Parent Reporting)

We are a family. The adult members of our Valley family have a responsibility to work together toward the greater good. We are our brother's keeper. Parents of Valley students have a responsibility to report behaviors of Valley students that are harmful to those students and detrimental to the culture of the school. Student drug/substance abuse is harmful to students and detrimental to the mission of Valley Christian.

Process (Determination for Testing)

Valley reserves the right to require same-day testing of any student at any time for any harmful/illegal/banned drug/substance. <u>Valley will not divulge the nature of a student selection for a drug/substance test</u>. Some students may be tested randomly. Other students may be tested because of reasonable suspicion.

Circumstances may dictate that a parent suspects their child is required to submit to a drug/substance test because of reasonable suspicion. In such cases, Valley administration will not hold meetings nor entertain discussions about "who" or "how" or "what" as it relates to evidence potentially gathered to determine the need for a drug/substance test. Again, <u>Valley will not divulge the nature of a student selection for a drug/substance test</u>. Every student required to submit to a drug/substance test will submit to that drug/substance test (same day) because they have been identified either randomly or because of reasonable suspicion.

Process (Method of Testing)

Identified students will submit to same day drug/substance testing at the toxicology lab of the school's choosing. Students will undergo a 5-panel hair follicle drug/substance test and/or a nicotine test, and/or an alcohol test. Students will be required to pay for the test at the point of service and will be reimbursed for negative test results. Students who self-report will not be reimbursed for a negative test.

If a student tests positive for any banned drug/substance, s/he will not be reimbursed for any negative tests taken at the same time. For example, if a student undergoes the 5-panel drug/substance test, the nicotine test, and the alcohol test, and the test comes back positive for marijuana only, the student will not be reimbursed for the nicotine and alcohol test. Failure to submit to same-day drug/substance testing may result in immediate expulsion.

If the school determines that a student is under the influence of a mind- or mood-altering drug/substance, that student will not be allowed to drive off campus. A parent/guardian will be required to immediately come and pick up their child.

Process (Test Results)

Test results will be returned directly to the school and will be shared with students/parents within one week of the school receiving the results. Students/parents who challenge the validity of test results may be immediately expelled. Student cooperation and parental support are essentially necessary elements for a student to remain at Valley (on probationary status) following a positive test result. Test results become a part of the student's formal disciplinary record.

At the discretion of the administration, if a positive drug/substance test result is highly anticipated, the school may require the student to learn from home pending the results of a drug/substance test. In some cases, the student may be suspended pending test results. In some cases, students may be prohibited from participating in extracurricular school events pending the results of a drug/substance test. These decisions are at the sole discretion of the school administration.

Some drugs/substances have higher addictive qualities than others. Additionally, different drugs/substances impact the human body in different ways to varying degrees. Even if a student is honest about the expected results of a drug/substance test prior to testing, positive test results indicating usage of certain drugs/substances may result in immediate dismissal.

Second-hand exposure to nicotine or other drugs/substances will never be an acceptable excuse for a positive test result. Exceptions will not be made. Any attempt to use this as an excuse for a positive test result will be viewed as a lack of cooperation by the student and a lack of parental support. This will make it more difficult for Valley to retain this student.

Process (Timelines & Testing)

Parents will not be notified prior to a student being called in, questioned about drug use, or given specific instructions for drug/substance testing. Once a student is called in to meet with the Principal/Dean of Students, or other designee, s/he may be informed of the drug/substance test. The student may be asked, "What might show up on this test? You cannot fool a same-day hair follicle test." A student's honesty or dishonesty during this conversation may impact, perhaps significantly, disciplinary measures for positive test results.

Once the student has had this conversation with the Principal/Dean of Students, or designee, s/he will call and inform his/her parents (in Administrative Offices) of the drug/substance screening. At this time, the Principal/Dean of Students or designee will be available to answer questions for parents. <u>Administration will</u> not disclose whether this is a random drug/substance screen or if the student has been identified for a <u>drug/substance screen by means of reasonable suspicion</u>.

If the student has informed the Principal/Dean of Students, or designee that a positive drug/substance test is possible, or even anticipated, the Principal/Dean of Students and the student will have a deeper conversation, and then the school will attempt to contact and involve parents.

Banned Drugs/Substances (Non-Comprehensive List)

Banned drugs/substances include, but are not limited to, any drugs/substances that are legally prohibited for consumption, inhalation, injection, or other use by minors. Specifically, though this list is not intended to be comprehensive, it includes nicotine (in any form), alcohol, and controlled drugs/substances, which include scheduled drugs/substances, both prescription and non-prescription. Additionally, at the school's discretion-, mind- or mood-altering substances (that may even be homemade) are considered banned drugs/substances at Valley, even if they are not formally identified by government entities as banned substances. Additionally, included is the consumption, inhalation, injection, or other use of drugs/substances intended for purposes other than what the student uses it for.

Finally, the misuse or abuse of any common household items (e.g., glue, lacquer, paint thinner, etc.) that is mind or mood altering is also considered a banned substance at Valley Christian.

Nicotine

Nicotine is a drug. It is harmful to the bodies that God has given us. Nicotine consumption is illegal for minors. Students will be disciplined for positive nicotine tests. Societally, nicotine usage by minors is seen by many as "not that big of a deal." For Valley students, nicotine usage by minors is a big deal, even if consumed in the presence of parents/family members. This applies January – December and during all holidays/special events.

Alcohol

Alcoholic consumption by minors is illegal in Arizona. And it is prohibited for Valley students. For Valley students, alcoholic consumption is a big deal, even if consumed in the presence of parents/family members. This applies January – December and during all holidays/special events.

- 2. Social Media and Personal Communications Policy Valley Christian High School believes students should portray Christ-like character on and off this campus. This also includes the area of social media. It is impossible to make an all-inclusive list of inappropriate or offensive behaviors, however, following is a list that includes some things that would be considered inappropriate or offensive. If a student chooses to participate in them, appropriate disciplinaryaction will take place, including possible expulsion. Personal electronic devices should not contain any content of a sexual or graphic nature. Photos, videos, online content, text/picture messages, links to websites, tweets/re-tweets, comments, images, inappropriate memes, orposts that deal with any of the following areas:
 - The personal use or possession of alcohol, drugs, and tobacco products, or items that condone drug-related activity. This includes any drug paraphernalia.
 - Content that is of a sexual nature.
 - Actions that might be considered cyber-bullying, include content that is unsportsmanlike, derogatory, demeaning, or threatening toward any individual or entity. Examples of these include comments regarding teachers, staff or our school, another school, coaches, or students as well as against any race or gender.
 - Content that depicts or encourages unacceptable, inappropriate, disrespectful, violent, or illegal activities. Examples of these include hazing, sexting, sexual harassment/assault, full or partial nudity, inappropriate gestures, stalking, gambling, discrimination, fighting, vandalism, academic dishonesty, underage drinking, and illegal drug/alcohol use.

VCHS seeks to help our students build a positive legacy. Students should always remember that they live in a digital world and create digital footprints with anything they do online—the internet is permanent. Please keep in mind that college admissions counselors and future employers do read online profiles and do make decisions based upon the information they find. Students should be careful about sharing personal information online and the digital reputation they build. VCHS expects students to model Christ even through their online activities.

3. Harassment/Bullying -

Kingdom Diversity Statement

At Valley Christian High School, we recognize and celebrate Kingdom Diversity. This is to say that we recognize and celebrate the beauty and truth in the well-known children's song, *Jesus Loves the Little Children* when it says, "Red &

yellow, black & white, they are precious in His sight, Jesus loves the little children of the world." What a simple yet theologically rich song!

Sometimes, in our good faith efforts to be inclusive, we unintentionally adopt phrases that, while well intentioned, are ultimately not helpful. In fact, sometimes these well-intentioned efforts can be hurtful to the people we are trying to make feel special. One prominent example is when we say that we are colorblind; that we do not see color. This is not true; it cannot be true for any of us. We can no more ignore, despite our best efforts, differences in physical characteristics of people any more than we can force ourselves not to notice the differences between a rose and a sunflower. And we should not do either.

Ultimately, our identity is in Christ. We should never lose sight of this. Unity in Christ is our eternal destiny. This is our primary focus for everyone at Valley Christian High School – that we understand and embrace our identity as a member of God's family. We are all part of God's family; this is our collective core identity.

While we continually emphasize our collective core identity in Christ, we also recognize that people, as part of God's wonderfully diverse creation, are fantastic displays of our maker's creative genius. We should recognize and embrace each other's God-given uniqueness in ways that celebrate God's creativity and honor everyone. Placing our core identify in Christ does not strip us of our God-given ethnic identity, nor does Scripture compel us to ignore, suppress, or reject our ethnic heritage.

Unfortunately, the Bible has been incorrectly exegeted to justify this position of Christian eradication of ethnic identity and heritage. Galatians 3:28 is one prominent example. Consider this, are we not to embrace and celebrate the God ordained differences in men and women? Sadly, this is what our toxic culture is pushing upon us. Because early Jewish Christians were extraordinarily ethnocentric, and because Paul was speaking to a largely patriarchal society, Paul's intent here is to let everyone know that all are equal in Christ, e.g., Jews do not hold a higher position in God's Kingdom than Greeks, nor men over women. In no way does Paul teach here that we are to ignore or suppress ethnicity any more than we are to ignore or suppress the uniqueness of manhood and womanhood.

The reality is that one's ethnicity is an integral part of who they are, regardless of ethnic heritage. Attempting to stifle, ignore, make fun of, or downplay someone's ethnicity is disrespectful to that person and dishonoring to God. The celebration of one's ethnic identity can be more or less important to people of different ethnicities, and there are often historical and cultural variables that account for this. Additionally, within each ethnic group, there exists a wide range of beliefs, opinions, and practices relative to the importance and celebration of one's ethnicity. We should never assume that "one speaks for all."

At Valley Christian High School, we affirm and respect each family's freedom to celebrate their God-given ethnic heritage, and we denounce those who would criticize them for doing so. We believe that celebrating one's ethnic heritage in positive ways honors God. We also believe that God is honored when members of the Body of Christ can freely celebrate each other's ethnic heritage without feeling threatened or marginalized.

A person's ethnic heritage is part of God's gift of individuality and a testimony of how much God values diversity within His Creation. At Valley Christian High School, we do not ignore, downplay, suppress, or otherwise pretend that we do not recognize the diversity of our student body. We celebrate God's creativity and the diversity of His creation. We seek to celebrate ourselves and each other for how God made each of us. The recognition and celebration of a diverse student body at Valley Christian High School involves saying to one another, "I see you, and I love you for who you are. I see God's creation in you, and I celebrate you, all of you."

Finally, our primary emphasis will always be what unifies us, and that is our collective unity in Jesus Christ – this will never change. We can and we will appropriately recognize and celebrate our God-given uniqueness as individuals without allowing those differences to distract us from our main mission. We will honor God and each other in these moments as well as we grow in celebrating Kingdom Diversity at Valley Christian.

Kingdom Diversity Policy

Valley Christian faculty and staff will ensure that all students are celebrated for who God created them to be. Students who marginalize, harass, make fun of, or otherwise mistreat individual students or groups of students because of how God created them, historical events, unfortunate life events, or for their family's socioeconomic status will be formally disciplined. Students violating our Kingdom Diversity Policy will be referred to the Dean of Students for formal disciplinary proceedings.

This policy includes words and actions, written and spoken, on and off campus, during the school year, during school holidays, and during the summer. Specifically, this policy refers to the mistreatment of fellow students for the following distinctives: sex, ethnicity, physical disability, mental disability, emotional disability, and socioeconomic status. This list is not intended to be all-inclusive. This policy does not allow for student promotion of or participation in sinful lifestyles related to sexually deviant behaviors or confusion over one's sex assigned to them by God at birth.

Any form of harassment or discrimination directed toward any member of our school community by another member of the community is contrary to these Christian values and is not acceptable at any time.

- A. Sexual harassment is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors and other verbal, visual or physical conduct of a sexual nature, where 1. Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a termor condition of a student's evaluation, 2. Submission to or rejection of such conduct by a student is used as the basis for decisions affecting such student, 3. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with a student's academic performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive environment. Including, but not limited to:
 - Unwelcome sexual flirtations or propositions.
 - Verbal abuse of a sexual nature.
 - Graphic verbal comments about an individual's body.
 - Sexually degrading words used to describe an individual.
 - Display of sexually suggestive objects or pictures in the educational environment.
- B. Harassment or discrimination, including bullying, hazing, intimidation for initiation into memberships, or anything which constitutes teasing/taunting consistently, is prohibited. Harassment would include verbal or physical conduct that denigrates or shows hostility σ aversion toward a student.
 - Has the purpose or effect of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive environment.
 - Has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with a student's academic performance.
 - Otherwise adversely affects a student's academic opportunities.

C. Reporting Procedure:

In order to take corrective measures to remedy the situation of harassment or discrimination, the school must be informed of such an event. Any student who believes he/she has been a victim of harassment is encouraged to make acomplaint verbally or in writing to any of the following:

- Dean of Students is the primary contact.
- Students and parents may also speak directly to any VCS teacher or staff member. Teachers or supervisors shall notify their Principal or Head of School immediately.
- Parents and/or guardians must submit a written report to school administration if reported outside of theschool setting.
- Reports may also be submitted using the secure, online reporting portal at valleychristianaz.org/Reporting. Reports made through this portal may be made anonymously or non-anonymously. Note that a situation willbe handled differently, but appropriately, if it is reported anonymously.

• Each complaint will be fully investigated individually. At its sole discretion, VCS may take interim action (e.g., suspension) pending a full investigation and resolution. All matters will be handled with discretion.

D. Investigation Procedure:

Upon notification of a harassment or discrimination complaint where the complainant self-identifies, the Administrator shall:

- 1. Inform the Board of Director's Chairman immediately, as appropriate.
- 2. Authorize the investigation of the complaint and supervise and/or investigate the complaint. The investigation will include interviews with a) the complainant; b) the accused; and c) any other persons the Administrator has reason to believe have relevant knowledge concerning the complaint. This may include victims of similar conduct.
- 3. Review information gathered through the investigation to determine whether the alleged conduct constitutes harassment or discrimination; considering all factual information, the totality of thecircumstances, including the conduct and the context in which the alleged incident(s) occurred.
- 4. Report the results of the investigation and determination as to whether harassment or discrimination occurred to appropriate persons including the complainant, the accused, the supervisor, or director. If discipline is imposed, the discipline will not be communicated to the complainant.
- 5. Any student or employee who has been found, after investigation, to have engaged in behavior that VCS deems inappropriate or in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline, which may include immediate suspension or termination.
- 6. Take reasonable steps to protect the victim and other potential victims from further harassment and discrimination.
- 7. Take reasonable steps to protect the victim from any retaliation because of communicating the complaint.
- 8. Inform the Board of Directors, as appropriate.

Upon notification of a harassment or discrimination complaint where the complainant does not self-identify (typically, thiswould be received through the online portal), the Administrator shall:

- 1. Inform the Board of Director's Chairman immediately, as appropriate.
- 2. Authorize the investigation of the complaint and supervise and/or investigate the complaint to the extent possible. Note that this situation can and must be handled differently, given that the complainant is not available for interview. At the discretion of the Administration, the investigation may include interviews with a) the accused, and b) any other persons the Administration has reason to believe may have relevant knowledge concerning the complaint. This may include victims of similar conduct.
- 3. Review any information that was able to be gathered through the investigation to determine whether the alleged conduct constitutes harassment or discrimination; considering all factual information, the totality of the circumstances, including the conduct and the context in which the alleged incident(s) occurred.
- 4. Report the results of the investigation and determination as to whether harassment or discrimination occurred to appropriate persons including the accused, the supervisor, or director.
- 5. Any student or employee who has been found, after investigation, to have engaged in behavior that VCS deems inappropriate or in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline, which may include immediate suspension ortermination.
- 6. Take reasonable steps to protect other potential victims from further harassment and discrimination.
- 7. Inform the Board of Directors, as appropriate.

- E. False harassment or discrimination complaints, or negative behavioral responses to complainant after making complaint, will result in appropriate disciplinary action. In all listed examples above, disciplinary action may include discharge from employment or dismissal from school.
- 4. Hazing Policy Valley Christian High School enacts this policy to maintain a safe learning environment for students that is free from hazing. The school shall not tolerate any hazing of students as it is always prohibited.

Definition: Hazing means any conduct or method of initiation into any student organization or team, whether on public or private property, which willfully or recklessly endangers the physical or mental health of any student or other person.

Such conduct includes whipping, beating, branding, forced calisthenics, forced consumption of any food, beverage, or other substance, or any brutal treatment or forced physical activity that is likely to adversely affect the physical health orsafety of any student or other person, or that subjects such student or person to extreme mental stress, including deprivation of sleep or rest or extended isolation.

Where and when policy applies: This policy applies to behavior that occurs on or off school property; before, during, or after school hours; and including vacations and breaks.

Informal reporting: Students and staff may seek advice on matters related to the hazing policy without having to file a formal complaint. Students who feel they have been subjected to hazing should talk with an administrator, teacher, coach, or advisor. Staff members approached by students shall counsel them on options available to them under this policy. Staff members who have concerns about possible hazing behavior are encouraged to talk with an administrator, teacher, coach, or advisor. The school intends to use this informal reporting procedure to try to prevent hazing, not to determine intent or blame.

Formal reporting procedure: Any person who believes he or she has been the victim of hazing or any person with knowledge or belief of conduct that may constitute hazing shall report the alleged acts immediately to the school administrator.

Discipline: The school will discipline or take appropriate action against any student, teacher, administrator, coach, volunteer, contractor, or other employee who is found to have violated this policy. Such action may include, but is not limited to, warning, suspension, exclusion, expulsion, transfer, remediation, termination, or discharge.

- 5. Fighting Fighting among students is absolutely prohibited. In almost all cases students involved in a fight will be suspended regardless of "who started it."
- 6. Academic Dishonesty Any dishonesty in schoolwork will be reported to the parent(s) and the administration by the teacher. Dishonesty will result in a grade of "zero" for that assignment. Student will also receive a "U" Unsatisfactory on their conduct in the current grading period. Further disciplinary action may be taken by the administration. Students who continue this behavior face possible expulsion. If a student is using or appears to be using an electronic devise during a test or quiz without the teacher's permission, it will be considered cheating.

Cheating - is defined as taking credit for work by any dishonest means or assisting another in doing so. Examples of cheating include, but are not limited to, lying to obtain an academic advantage; copying from another student's assignment or exam, writing a paper for another student, sharing your work with another student, and a student that takes or receives copies of an exam or using notes or other information devices during an exam. **Plagiarism** is cheating and constitutes a form of academic dishonesty. Plagiarism involves copying another's work whether taken from a paper, speech, article, film, music, image, or online source – whether intentionally or accidentally, in whole or in part, and submitting it as your own work.

 Disrespectful and/or Disruptive Actions, Language, Unsportsmanlike Conduct (extracurricular activities) or Attitudes - Disruptions in class, unruly behavior, talking back to a teacher, staff member or coach, leaving class without permission, and defiant conduct will not be tolerated.

- 8. Obscene Behavior Obscene behavior, which includes cursing, lewd, offensive, or vulgar language or gestures, whether physical, written or spoken, are not permitted and any violation will result in a consequence.
- 9. Leaving School without Permission All students must have permission to leave campus for any reason and any violation will result in a consequence.
- **10.** Defacing or Damaging School or Staff Property Malicious or careless acts which result in damage to, or destruction of school, students' or staff members' property will result in both appropriate disciplinary action and the replacement or repair of such property by the student and his or her parent(s) or guardian(s).
- **11.** Theft Theft of personal property or of school property is a serious offense and will not be tolerated. Theft will almost always be punished by suspension from school and police notification. Continued violations may result in administrative withdrawal or expulsion.
- **12.** Felony A student will not be retained without board approval if they have committed a felony.
- **13.** Hazardous Items Matches, lighters, fireworks, firearms, knives, items that simulate weapons, and other such items that expose students, school personnel, or property to danger are forbidden and should not be in the possession of any student.
- 14. Musical Devices, Cell Phones, or Other Electronic Devices Any listening devices such as radios, iPods, cell phones and the like may be played before school, during lunch, and after school if their use does not disturb normal activities and they are listened to with earbuds or headphones. Due to the disruptive effect on classes and the susceptibility to theft and loss, these devices, including cell phones, must be on silent and are not allowed to be visible during class time. These devices will be confiscated if the rules are violated. Multiple violations result in the student losing privilegeof having such devices on campus.
- **15. Sexuality** –. We believe that God has prohibited intimate sexual activity outside of a marriage between a man and a woman. We believe that any form of sexual immorality (including adultery, fornication, homosexuality, lesbianism, bisexual conduct, bestiality, incest, pornography, and attempting to change one's biological sex or otherwise acting upon any disagreement with one's biological sex) or advocacy of sexual immorality, is sinful and offensive to God. If a student advocates or practices lifestyles outlined in this paragraph, they likely will not be retained as a student at VCHS.
- **16.** Public Display of Affection Inappropriate public display of affection will not be tolerated. Holding hands will be the limit of body contact and any violation will result in a consequence.
- 17. Transgenderism- Biological sex means the biological condition of being male or female by genetic code. Notwithstanding any other board policy, student restrooms, locker rooms, and showers that are designated for one biological sex shall only be used by members of that biological sex. In any other school facilities or settings where a student may be in a state of undress in the presence of other students (that is, changing costumes during school theatrical productions and so on), school personnel shall provide separate, private areas designated for use by students according to their biological sex.
- **18.** Display / Possession of Sexual Paraphernalia The possession or display of sexual paraphernalia is a violation of school policy and any violation will result in a consequence.
- **19. Pregnancy** A pregnant student will not be allowed to continue classes. This policy applies equally to either a boy or a girl involved in a pregnancy whether the partner in the pregnancy is a Valley student. In all such cases, measures will be made to assist and counsel each student to encourage right choices and continuing education

DRESS CODE

VCHS endeavors to promote excellence in all areas of education, including dress. To this end careful consideration has been given to the formation of the dress code. A benefit of the dress code is the atmosphere created by well-dressed young people in the classroom and on the campus. How a student dresses can reveal the level of importance that one places on a particular activity, their attitude toward life, and their respect for themselves, their peers, and God. We want the dress of our students to positively reflect our Christian values as well as promote a sharp, positive, and appropriate image to those in our community. Our desire is a dress code that promotes modesty and neatness without excessive restriction on individual expression.

It is important that the dress code is accepted fully and enforced consistently. Enforcing the dress code is not the sole responsibility of the school. The cooperation of students, parents, and staff is necessary to maintain the dress code.

Parents are expected to cooperate with the school in monitoring their child's daily attire. Compliance with the designated dress code is expected at all school activities both home and away. If parents and students have questions concerning whether a piece of clothing is acceptable attire, they may see the administration before wearing the clothing to school.

Students will be expected to follow the dress code at all school events (home and away), including rehearsals, practices and workouts that take place during the summer, unless otherwise specified by administration. Students not in compliance with the dress code will be subject to disciplinary action. The administration of VCHS will be the final judges of dress code compliance and reserves the right to decide what is proper and fitting regarding attire for school and school events. Students out of dress code will have to change into school issued clothing or could be sent home. Modesty issues involving female students that require further consideration will be dealt with by female VCS staff.

We believe that adherence to our dress code is a heart issue more than a compliance mandate. We are not legalistic, and we enjoy allowing students the freedom to attend school without a school uniform

General Dress Code

All students

- 1. CLOTHING that is inappropriate or sloppy in appearance is unacceptable. Clothing that exposes cleavage, midriff,off the shoulder or is worn inappropriately is unacceptable. Clothing must not reveal underwear, bras, bralette, or boxers. No over-sized, ripped, frayed or worn-out clothes (containing holes), pajama apparel, and slippers, and the like.
- **2.** UNDERGARMENTS are required.
- **3.** SHOES are required for all activities at VCHS. Heels on shoes should be worn for comfort and safety. Shoes designed for laces must have laces and be tied properly. No slippers.
- 4. INAPPROPRIATE MESSAGES: Any clothing, book bag, hats, notebooks, jewelry or other paraphernalia with sexual innuendo, inappropriate messages or pictures, occult symbols, alcohol, drugs, substance abuse or other questionable pictures or messages are unacceptable.
- 5. PIERCING: The only body piercing allowed is in the ears for girls. Clear spacers are acceptable. JEWELRY: Jewelry with pagan religious, occult/new age symbolism, or dangling chains from clothing is unacceptable.
- **6.** HAIR: Hair should look neat, natural, and styled with emphasis on cleanliness and moderation. Hair coloring must be a natural hair color. Any hairstyle that draws undue attention is unacceptable.
- **7.** HATS / SUNGLASSES: Hats and/or sunglasses may be worn outside the buildings but not inside. This includes females. Exceptions: Planned VCHS activities or game day for Baseball or Softball players.

- 8. SHORTS/PANTS: There should be no writing across the seat of pants. Shorts must not be greatly oversized or tightly fitted. Athletic-type shorts are acceptable. Sweatpants or warmups will be allowed if they are not sloppy in appearance, do not have messages across the buttocks, and meet the other requirements in #1 above.
- 9. Students must dress in conformity with their genetic code.

Boys

SHIRTS must be of appropriate length and display good taste. See-through, sleeveless, muscle, body suits and/or tank tops are unacceptable clothing.

FACIAL HAIR must be neat and well-trimmed.

PANTS/SHORTS must not be greatly oversized or tightly fitted. Shorts must not exceed 4 inches above the knee cap. They can be to the knee or longer. Pants/shorts must be worn at the natural belt line, no "sagging". NAIL polish is not acceptable.

Girls

BLOUSES/SHIRTS must be of appropriate length (no visible midriff). A minimum of a 2" (2 inch equals the width of a credit card) strap is required on all blouses, shirts and dresses. See-through, tube tops, racer-back shirts, body suits, tank tops, bralettes or exceptionally tight fitted blouses are unacceptable. Sweaters, jackets, or thelike must be buttoned or zipped up if the attire underneath does not meet dress code requirements.

SKIRT/DRESS hems and slits may not exceed 4 inches above the top of the knee and must not be exceptionally tight fitting.

SHORTS must have a 6" inseam and not be exceptionally tight fitting.

PANTS must be not be exceptionally tight fitting.

LEGGINGS/JEGGINGS are acceptable during Spirit and Finals Week when worn with a shirt that covers the bottom.

SPANDEX of any form is unacceptable.

NOTE: Students who are not in compliance with the dress code will be excluded from class(s) and/or events until the problem is corrected. Any class or part of a class missed will result in either a tardy, detention or other disciplinary action. Repeated offenses will be considered in defiance of school policy. This will result in a parent conference with appropriate action taken by the administration which could be: Lunch detention, After School Detention, In School Suspension or Out of School Suspension.

Formal Attire

The following standards will be adhered to at all student events where formal wear is required.

Girls must wear dresses that meet the following criteria:

- 1. The back of the dress may not fall below a standard bra line.
- Strapless dresses with sweetheart or straight-across necklines are acceptable no keyholes or plunging V's. Dresses should not expose excessive cleavage or the midriff; lace, netting/tulle, or other see-through materials are not acceptable to cover these areas.
- The length of the dress or a slit in the dress may be <u>no</u> more than 4 inches above the top of the knee. Exceptionally tight-fitted skirts or dresses are unacceptable or material that causes the apparel to rise above the4" by walking, etc. is unacceptable.
- 4. Lace, netting/tulle, overlays, or other see-through materials will not be counted in determining the 4" guideline.

Boys must wear the following:

- 1. A tuxedo, dress suit, or blazer with dress slacks.
- 2. A long-sleeved, dress shirt, and/or a tie.

NOTE: If students doubt that their formal wear meets these guidelines, they are encouraged to bring the item into the administration for approval. If the student's attire does not meet these standards, he or she will not be admitted into the function.

Game Day Dress Code

At all games and activities (unless specified otherwise) students must adhere to the school dress code except for the following exceptions. Guys may wear tank tops, athletic shorts, and hats. Girls may wear leggings and shorts can be no higher than mid-thigh (no short shorts). Holes in jeans and shorts are acceptable if there is still modesty. What is unacceptable at VC games and activities: Crop tops, tube tops, or any clothing that exposes bras, boxers, underwear, or any inappropriate messages on clothing, or hats.

Dress Code violation procedure (All Dress Code Violations are recorded)

1 st	Detention
2 nd	In-School-Suspension
3 rd	Saturday School (Full Day) *This includes a \$15.00 fee
4 th	Student will be required a designated "VC Dress Wear" for remainder of semester
5 th	Student will be placed on a probationary contract
6 th	Student / parent meeting with academic review committee to determine if student will be able to remain at VCHS for the semester

The Matthew 18 Principle at VCHS

A Christian school is made up of people—parents, administrators, teachers, and students. Like any other collection of earthly mortals, the people associated with a Christian school have the potential for misunderstanding, disagreement, and even wrongdoing. Nevertheless, it is God's will that we live and work together in harmony. Jesus said, *"A new command I give you: Love one another. As I have loved you, so you must love one another. By this everyone will know that you are my disciples, if you love one another."* (John 13:34-35, NIV).

Due to our human nature, we may at times irritate others, resulting in misunderstandings or strong disagreements. In, Matthew 18, Jesus gives His formula for solving person-to-person problems. We refer to this as "The Matthew 18principle".

"If your brother or sister sins, go and point out their fault, just between the two of you. If they listen to you, you have won them over. But if they will not listen, take one or two others along, so that 'every matter may be established by the testimony of two or three witnesses.' If they still refuse to listen, tell it to the church." (Matthew 18:15-17)

There are several clear principles that Jesus taught in solving people-to-people problems:

1. Keep the matter confidential. The very pattern of sharing the problem only with those directly involved establishes the principle of confidentiality. The Bible has much to say about those who gossip or malign others with their words. *"With their mouths, the godless destroy their neighbors, but through knowledge the*

righteous escape." (Proverbs 11:9, NIV).

2. Keep the circle small. "If your brother or sister sins, go and point out their fault, just between the two of you..." The first step and most often the only step needed in solving a person-to-person problem is for one of

the twopeople involved to initiate face-to-face dialogue. Most problems are solved at the two-people level.

The administration will not give a hearing to disagreements before those directly involved have made a

- 3. prayerful and earnest attempt to resolve the issue first. Taking an issue or grievance "over the head" of a staff member directly to the administration violates both the letter and spirit of the Matthew 18 principle. Be straightforward. "Point out their fault." Jesus tells us to be forthright and to love honestly. Sometimes it is difficult to be straightforward and tell someone the very heart of the matter. But restoration and improvement can only come when the issues are lovingly, yet clearly, presented. The Scripture says, "Faithful are the wounds of a friend " (Proverbs 27:6).
- **4. Be forgiving.** *"If they listen to you, you have won them over."* This implies that once the matter is resolved, we should wholeheartedly forgive and restore the person whose fault has offended us. Most school problems are resolved at the two-people level. Forgiveness and restoration are the normal happy conclusion.
- 5. If needed, the parent and staff member should agree to share the matter with an appropriate school administrator. At this stage, the counsel of Jesus would be *"take one or two others along, so that 'every matter may be established by the testimony of two or three witnesses."* Both parent and staff member should communicate their version of the issue or issues with the school's administration. Each person should come to the meeting in a spirit of prayer and humility, willing to submit to the Lord's will in the matter and willing to submit to reproof and correction if needed. Those of us who bear the name of Christ should joyfully conform to the will of Christ. An open and honest discussion among people who are sensitive to godly principles will most often reach an amiable solution.

Because Board of Directors policy delegates authority for operational (student, parent, staff, discipline, curricular) decisions to the Administrator, his/her decision should be considered final and not subject to review by the Board unless a Board policy has been broken or other extraordinary circumstances.

In summary, the Matthew 18 principle requires that parents talk to teachers about student problems before they talkto administrators. If unresolved at the two-people level, the matter is prayerfully and in an orderly fashion moved upward in the school organizational structure. This is the Lord's way of solving people-to-people problems, and the procedure we follow at Valley Christian.

Eligibility for Extra-Curricular Activities

Extra-curricular activities normally require significant amounts of time outside of school which may subtract from time available for academic work. Students must maintain satisfactory progress in their academic studies and display good conduct in order to have the privilege of participating in extra-curricular activities. Students who fall below the academic standards will be declared ineligible in order to encourage them to spend their extra time on academic efforts. To be eligible to participate in extra-curricular activities (including but not limited to athletics and performing arts), students must meet these standards:

- maintain a Grade Point Average of 2.00 or better
- receive no academic grades of "F"
- receive no conduct grades of "U"
- make adequate progress towards graduation

Any student who does not meet these requirements at a progress report, 1 & 3 quarter, or Semester 1 & 2 grade check will be placed on PROBATION. While on probation the student may continue to participate in extra-curricular activities including practices. His/her achievement of eligibility requirements will be monitored for improvement by administrators. If the student meets the eligibility requirements at the next grade check, he/she will be considered ELIGIBLE and exit the process.

If the student does not meet the eligibility criteria at the next grade check, he/she will be considered INELIGIBLE. While ineligible the student may not participate in games, productions, or school outings. The student may continue to participate in practices and rehearsals. His/her achievement of eligibility requirements will be monitored for improvement by administrators. If the student meets the eligibility requirements at the next grade check, he/she will be considered ELIGIBLE and exit the process.

If the student does not meet the eligibility criteria at the next grade check, he/she will continue to be ineligible until meeting the eligibility criteria based on a progress report or quarter grade check. Ineligibility from fourth quarter carries over to first quarter activities the following year.

NOTES:

- Extreme cases, unique, or extenuating circumstances will be evaluated by the administration
- Coaches and activity sponsors have the prerogative to enforce a stricter eligibility policy with the approval of the administration

Eligibility POLICY:

- Eligibility Can Only Be Forfeited for Poor Academic Performance on Quarter Report Cards
- Eligibility Will Always Be Forfeited for Poor Academic Performance on Quarter Report Cards
- Eligibility Will Never Be Forfeited for Poor Academic Performance on Progress Reports
- Eligibility Can Be Reinstated on BOTH Progress Reports and Quarter Report Cards; No Change

Grading	Student	Policy Possibilities & Mandates
Period	Performance	
Progress Report	"F" Grade or GPA Below 2.0	 Probation There are no more probationary letters. Instead An <u>eligibility warning letter</u> will now go out to ALL students. Loss of Eligibility Students never lose eligibility for Progress Reports. Reinstatement of Eligibility Immediate restoration if no "F" grades and 2.0 GPA (no change). Different from Quarter Report Cards Yes No
<mark>Quarter Report</mark> Card	"F" Grade or GPA Below 2.0	 Probation There are no more probationary letters. Instead An <u>ineligibility letter</u> will go out to all affected students. Loss of Eligibility Students always lose eligibility for poor Quarter Report Cards. Reinstatement of Eligibility Immediate restoration if no "F" grades and 2.0 GPA (no change). Different from Temporary Progress Reports Yes No

POLICY CHANGE SUMMARY:

This new policy emphasizes the importance of Quarter Report Cards which comprise 40% of a student's Semester Grade in each class. Students will lose eligibility for at least 4.5 weeks (until the next Progress Report) with an "F" or GPA below 2.0 on any Quarter Report Card. However, this policy removes the possibility that a student may be declared ineligible for poor Progress Report grades. Finally, we have not changed our Reinstatement Policy. All students have an opportunity for reinstatement after 4.5 weeks of lost eligibility and every 4.5 weeks thereafter with each subsequent Quarter Report Card or Progress Report.

TRANSITIONAL IMPACT FOR FALL 2022:

Your student's final Quarter Report Card for this 2021 – 2022 school year will determine eligibility status for at least the first 4.5 weeks of the 2022 – 2023 school year. There are two possibilities as follows:

- If your child has a minimum 2.0 GPA (current grading period) and no "F" grades on their final Quarter Report Card for this 2021 – 2022 school year, they will remain eligible until at least the first Quarter Report Card of the 2022 – 2023 school year.
- 2. If your child does not have a minimum 2.0 GPA (current grading period) or has one or more "F" grades on their final Quarter Report Card for this 2021 2022 school year, they will become ineligible until at least the first Progress Report (4.5 weeks). At that time, if the current GPA has risen to at least a 2.0 and there are no "F" grades, academic eligibility will be reinstated.

AIA Policies

Eligibility Rules for Transfer Student

After enrolling and attending one or more classes, students changing enrollment to/from one school to another school shall be considered a transferring student. If this is the first transfer, a student shall be ineligible to participate in interscholastic competition at the school to which he/she transferred for the first 50% of all competitive events. Thestudent will be eligible for the second half of the season and all postseason events. Subsequent transfers will require period of ineligibility of 1 year prior to being able to participate in interscholastic competition. This rule is intended to and shall encompass all transfer situations and shall apply to any and all member schools, be they public, private or parochial.

Forms

All athletes must complete and turn in the following documentation before they will be allowed to practice or compete. Completed forms should be turned in to the athletic trainer's office. This office can be found in the weight room lobby.

- Health Physical This is an annual physical that must be completed by a physician on the proper AIA form. The form can be found on the school web site and is titled AIA Form 15.7-B
- Health Questionnaire. This form can be found on the school website and is titled AIA Form 15.7-A. This should be filled out by the parent and the athlete.
- Mild Traumatic Brain Injury (MTBI) / Concussion Acknowledgement Form. This form is found on the school website and is titled AIA Form 15.7-C
- Brainbook Training This is a one- time webinar that educates athletes in brain injury. This course will be administered at the school, usually by a coach or athletic trainer. After completion of the training, an athlete will print a certificate from the website. This certificate must be turned in to the athletic trainer's office.

Reporting Child Abuse

In accord with A.R.S. 13-3620, school personnel are required to report to a peace officer or to child protective services any reasonable grounds to believe a child is the victim of physical or sexual abuse. The school will not contact parents before making a report to authorities. The law is clear on the duty of school personnel to report, and there is no legal alternative except to make the report to the proper authorities for their investigation.

Other School Items

School Hours

School hours will be from 8:40 a.m. until 3:10 p.m. Monday, and 8:00 a.m. until 3:10pm Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday. All students at dismissal time are expected to vacate the school's premises within 2 hours unless involved in a school-sponsored activity. We will occasionally have half days or early release days. Please check the times and days these will occur on our website. **NOTE: The office is open 7:30 am – 4:00 pm Mon. – Thurs., 7:30 am – 3:45 pm on Friday. Regular Schedule**

1	Monday	Tu	esday	Wee	dnesday	Th	ursday	F	riday
LA	TE START								
1	9:00-9:38	1 2	8:00-8:44 8:48-9:42	3	8:00-9:15	1	8:00-9:15	1 2	8:00-8:44
2	9:42-10:20	(Devos)		Chapel	9:20-10:20			(Devos)	8:48-9:42
3	10:24-11:02	3 Break	9:46-10:30 10:30-10:40			(Devos)	9:20-10:45	3 Break	9:46-10:30 10:30-10:40
4	11:06-11:44	4	10:40-11:24	Break	10:20-10:30	Activity Hour	10:50-11:50	4	10:40-11:24
5	11:48-12:26	5	11:28-12:12	4	10:30-11:45	1100		5	11:28-12:12
Lunch	12:26-1:08	Lunch	12:12-12:50	Lunch	11:45-12:35	Lunch	11:50-12:35	Lunch	12:12-12:50
6	1:08-1:46	6	12:50-1:34					6	12:50-1:34
7	1:50-2:28	7	1:38-2:22	5	12:35-1:50	7	12:35-1:50	7	1:38-2:22
8	2:32-3:10	8	2:26-3:10	6	1:55-3:10	8	1:55-3:10	8	2:26-3:10
L	38 minutes		44 minutes		75 minutes		75 minutes		44 minutes

Chapel and Assemblies

Chapel is a time set aside on Wednesday for faculty and students to worship together. The Ministry Development Team is responsible for planning the weekly chapel services. Students' behavior in chapel should demonstrate a reverent attitude and heart. Special assemblies may also be held on occasion.

National Anthem

At Valley Christian Schools, we respect the American flag and our country's national anthem as symbols of the freedoms we are allowed in the United States of America. We believe that demonstrating respect honors the many sacrifices by the men and women who have done so much to protect those freedoms. Therefore, we ask that all of those in attendance at events where the anthem is played stand in recognition of these freedoms. We also recognize that there are injustices in this country to which members of our community may want to draw attention. We humbly and respectfully ask that our community stand in unity in recognizing the freedoms that our flag represents, including the freedom to peacefully protest and the freedom of speech, and that community members would exercise those freedoms after the completion of the anthem.

Student Union

- 1. HOURS 7:30-3:30
- 2. RULES
 - Treat materials and furniture with respect.
 - A teacher pass is required during class hours unless accompanied by a teacher.
 - The copy machine is for staff use.
 - Failure to adhere to these rules can result in loss of Student Union privileges.

School Fines/Fees

- Lost or damaged textbooks Each student must check-in their textbooks at the end of the year. Any textbook not returned or damaged beyond repair, will result in a lost/damaged book fee. This is the replacement cost of the book. Books returned after that date will not receive a credit.
- 2. Lost uniforms Any uniforms not returned to a coach for a various sport at the end of that season will be charged a replacement fee for that uniform.
- 3. Seniors must have all fines/fees paid prior to graduation. All other students' outstanding fines/fees will be charged to the student's account.

Closed Campus

In general, VCHS has a closed campus policy. No student is to leave the campus during school hours without permission from the administration. Exceptions to this policy include:

- Seniors, who have a signed "off campus" form, have obtained a car sticker and are wearing their student ID may leave campus at lunchtime or their open period. The campus may be closed to seniors at lunchtime if the open campus policy is abused.
- Those who have dental, doctor, or other such appointments with prior parent and office approval. Cases of emergency illness where students may leave with permission from the office.
- Students not enrolled in a class the last period of the day may have an early release time. These students are expected to leave campus promptly. Those students with early release time who repeatedly do not leave campus promptly will be required to enroll in study hall.

When arriving/leaving campus during regular operating hours students must sign in/out in the office.

<u>Visitors</u>

Students wishing to visit VCHS for any part of a day (including lunch) must meet the following criteria:

- 1. At least <u>48 hours</u> before the scheduled visit, communication must be received from the visiting student's or host student's parents, stating the reason for the visit and assurance the visiting student will comply with all school rules.
- 2. Guests will be approved for a visit upon such written request if:
 - a. The guest's parent(s) have indicated an interest in enrolling their child for the following year.
 - b. The guests are high school age **out-of-town** relative or **out-of-town** friends of a current VCHSstudent.
- 3. Guest's will be expected to comply with all the school rules while visiting.

All other visitors must register in the office and receive permission for their visit.

Lunches

- Lunches may be ordered and paid for via FACTS from the Family Portal under Student and Lunch.
- Bottled water comes with each meal.
- For lunches being delivered by parents for students, an unmanned table will be placed outside the office for drop off/pick up. NO third-party deliveries allowed. (Grubhub, Door Dash, etc.)
- LUNCH QUESTIONS: <u>tsproul@valleychristianaz.org</u>

Lunches may be eaten in the Barnes Assembly Hall, The Student Union, or in the classroom with permission and supervision of individual teachers. Teachers are assigned to monitor the lunchtime activity. **No food is to be consumed in the hallways during lunch.**

Student Vehicles on Campus

Student vehicles must have a permit clearly displayed, visible at all times, when on VCHS property.

VCHS will conduct routine patrols of the student parking lots and inspections of the exterior of student vehicles on school property.

VCHS may inspect the interiors of the student vehicles whenever a school authority has reasonable suspicion to believe that illegal or unauthorized materials are contained inside the vehicles. Such patrols and inspections may be conducted without notice, without student consent, and without a search warrant.

A student who fails to provide access to the interior of the vehicle upon request by an administrator will be subject to school disciplinary action.

Speed in the parking lot is 5mph on Galveston 25 mph.

The school is not responsible for accidents or damages to cars that occur on school property.

Music must not be heard outside of the vehicle.

If the student fails to follow school policy and procedures related to use of the vehicle, the vehicle may be towed away and stored, at the owner's expense. The use of a vehicle/parking at VCHS is a privilege, not a right, it requires responsible behavior and may be revoked at any time.

Parking Permits

The parking permit entitles students the privilege to park on campus.

Registration of the vehicle to obtain a parking permit is completed online through the school website.

It is the student's responsibility to make changes needed to the registration of the vehicle. Not updating vehicle information with the school may result in a loss of the parking permit.

Students are not permitted to go to their vehicle during the school day without permission from administration.

The parking permit allows students to only park their vehicles in areas designated by the campus security.

Permits may only be used in the registered vehicle(s). Permits may not be sold, borrowed, duplicated, or traded.

Permits are the property of the school and must be surrendered when requested. Damaged, or lost permits will require the student to purchase a parking new permit. (\$5.00)

Driving to or from a school-sponsored activity at any VCS campus is limited to VCS staff, faculty, coaches, and other approved adults, 21 years of age or older. A student is allowed to leave from their home to a school-sponsored activity once they have received express permission both from the sponsor of the activity and their parents. The school maintains no liability for students driving to or from a school-sponsored activity outside of regular school hours.

Telephones/Messages

Students are not permitted to use the school phones for personal calls except in an emergency and with permission from the office. **Cell phones are not to be used during crisis situations.** Cell phones may be used between classes but must be turned **OFF** and out of sight during classes. Parents wishing to contact students should call the school office. Messages for students will be given to them promptly. Please take care of any family logistical details prior to your child leaving for school in the morning.

Lost and Found

The school is not responsible for lost, stolen, or damaged property belonging to students. Books, Bibles, purses, clothing, and any other articles of value will be taken to Barnes Assembly Hall. At the end of each month, any articles still in lost and found will be given to a charitable Christian organization.

Logo Use & Representation of VCS

The school logos and name are federally registered marks of Valley Christian Schools and may not be used or reproduced without express written authorization from the Communications Office. Any effort to represent the school or group, whether in name only or with accompanying logos, must be expressly authorized prior to use. (Ex: Valley Christian Parents Group or Valley Christian school group on social media; Valley Christian logos or name on custom apparel)

Technology Use Policy

This policy defines the boundaries of acceptable use of VCHS computing and communication resources, including computers, devices, electronic data, networks, services, information sources, communication services, and other communication resources.

VCHS's computing and communication resources are the property of VCHS. They are to be used for the advancement of VCHS's spiritual, educational, service, community outreach, administrative, and business purposes. Computing and communication resources are provided for the use of faculty, staff, currently admitted or enrolled students, and other properly authorized users.

Requirements and Prohibited Uses

Requirements for the Use of VCHS Computing and Communications Resources

- 1. Users must comply with all applicable local, state, and federal laws and regulations, and with VCHS
- 2. policies. Users must be truthful and accurate in personal and computer identification.
- 3. Users must respect the rights and privacy of others, including intellectual property and personal property rights. Users
- 4. must not compromise the integrity of electronic networks, must avoid restricted areas, and must refrain from activities that may damage the network, or transmitted or stored data.
- 5. Users must maintain the security of their accounts and are to protect their account passwords.

Prohibited Uses of VCHS Computing and Communications Resources

- 1. Unlawful posts or communications, including threats of violence, obscenity, pornography, and harassing communications, are prohibited.
- 2. Any alteration of addresses, uniform resource locator (URL), or other action that masks any VCHS domain as a host site is prohibited unless authorized by the VCHS Technology Department.
- Unauthorized anonymous and/or pseudonymous communications are prohibited. All users are required to cooperate with appropriate VCHS personnel or other authorized personnel when investigating the source of anonymous messages.
- 4. Misrepresenting or forging the identity of the sender or the source of an electronic communication is prohibited.
- 5. Unauthorized acquisition attempts to acquire and use of passwords of others are prohibited.
- 6. Revealing passwords or otherwise permitting the use by others (by intent or negligence) of personal accounts for computer and network access without authorization by the VCHS Technology Department is prohibited.
- 7. Unauthorized use and attempts to use the computer accounts of others are prohibited.
- 8. Altering the content of data or communications originating from another person or computer with intent to deceive is prohibited.

- 9. Unauthorized modification of or deletion of another person's files, account, or communications is prohibited.
- 10. Use of VCHS computer resources or electronic services without authorization or beyond one's level of authorization isprohibited.
- 11. Making VCHS computing resources available to individuals not affiliated with VCHS without approval of the VCHS Technology Department is prohibited.
- 12. Interception or attempted interception of data or communications by parties not authorized or intended to receive them is prohibited.
- 13. Compromising the privacy or security of electronic information is prohibited.
- 14. Infringing upon the copyright, trademark, patent, or other intellectual property rights of others in computer programsor electronic information (including plagiarism and unauthorized use or reproduction) is prohibited. The unauthorizedstoring, copying or use of audio files, images, graphics, computer software, data sets, bibliographic records and other protected property is prohibited except as permitted by law.
- 15. The act or attempt to circumvent, alter, interfere with, disable, or disrupt any computer or network accounts, applications, communications, services, systems, or equipment is prohibited.
- 16. The propagation of computer "worms", "viruses", "trojans" or "malware", the sending of electronic chain mail, and inappropriate "broadcasting" of messages to individuals or hosts are prohibited.
- 17. Failure to comply with requests from appropriate VCHS officials to discontinue activities that threaten the operation or integrity of computers, systems, or networks, or otherwise violate this policy is prohibited.
- 18. Altering or attempting to alter files or systems without authorization is prohibited.
- 19. Scanning of networks, networked devices, or applications for security vulnerabilities without specific authorization by the VCHS Technology Department is prohibited.
- 20. Attempting to alter or connect any computing or networking components/services (including, but not limited to, bridges, routers, firewalls, DNS servers, DHCP servers, wireless access points or "hot spots", switches and hubs) on the VCHS network/campus without approval of the VCHS Technology Department is prohibited.
- 21. Installation or alteration of wiring, including attempts to create network connections, or any extension or retransmission of any computer or network services without the approval of the VCHS Technology Department is prohibited.
- 22. Conduct leading to disruption of electronic networks or services is prohibited.
- 23. Conduct leading to the damage of VCHS electronic information/data, computing/networking equipment, and resources is prohibited.
- 24. Unauthorized use of VCHS trademarks or logos and other protected trademarks and logos is prohibited.
- 25. VCHS and department Web pages may link to commercial Web sites, but any link that generates, or has the potential to generate, revenue to VCHS or to any individual or company, including click trade or banner advertising, must be approved by the VCHS Development Office.
- 26. Use of VCHS computer resources for private business or commercial activities, fund-raising or advertising on behalf of non-VCHS organizations is prohibited.
- 27. The unauthorized reselling of VCHS computer resources is prohibited.

Privacy and Security

Confidentiality

Confidentiality of communications and other network transmissions cannot be assured. Therefore, all users should exercise caution when sending personal, financial, confidential, or sensitive information electronically.

Routine Logging and Monitoring

Certain electronic and network activities are routinely logged and monitored. These activities include but are not limited to:

- 1. Use of passwords and accounts accessed
- 2. Time, duration, and amount of activity
- 3. Access and use of VCHS equipment and services access
- 4. Use of Web pages and Internet services access
- 5. Use of electronic resources and services

Detailed Session Logging

In cases of suspected violations of VCHS policies, especially unauthorized access to computing systems, the VCHS Technology Department or school administration, may authorize detailed session logging. This may involve a complete keystroke log, screen shots, application use, and transaction details of an entire session. In addition, the Technology Department or school administration may authorize searching of user files to gather evidence on a suspected violation. **Responsibility for Data Security**

Software and physical limitations, computer viruses, and third-party intrusions can compromise security of data storage and communications. VCHS takes reasonable precautions to minimize risk. VCHS is not obligated to maintain backups of any file/data for any length of time.

Right to Examine Computers and Equipment

VCHS-owned computers and equipment may be examined to detect illegal content and to evaluate the security of the network. Networks, networked devices, and applications may be scanned for vulnerabilities as authorized by the VCHS Technology Department.

Violations and Enforcement

Reporting Violations

Any actual or suspected violation of the rules listed above should be brought to the VCHS Technology Department.

VCHS Response to a Reported Violation

Upon receiving notice of a violation, VCHS may temporarily suspend a user's privileges or move or delete the allegedly offending material pending further proceedings.

A person accused of a violation will be notified of the charge and have an opportunity to respond before VCHS imposes a permanent sanction. Appropriate cases will be referred to the VCHS disciplinary authority appropriate to the violators status (e.g., school administration or employee's supervisor) or to appropriate law enforcement authorities.

In addition to sanctions available under applicable law and VCHS and regents' policies, VCHS may impose a temporary or permanent reduction or elimination of access privileges to computing and communication accounts, networks, VCHS-administered computing rooms, and other services or facilities.

If VCHS believes it necessary to preserve the integrity of facilities, user services, or data, it may temporarily suspend any account, whether or not the account user is suspected of any violation. VCHS will provide appropriate notice to the account user. Servers and computers that threaten the security of VCHS systems will be removed from the network and allowed to reconnect only with the approval of the VCHS Technology Department.

Termination of Services

Restriction on Use of VCHS Services

When a user's affiliation with VCHS ends, VCHS will terminate access to computing and communications resources, electronic services and accounts. The user will have one week to request access to any user generated documents or communications stored. After that time, the user's data will be deleted. VCHS may, at its discretion, permit the user to have access to accounts and have communications forwarded or redirected for a limited period of time. VCHS may keep select files as examples to assist with future classes.

Policy Regarding Students Without Their iPad in Class

- If it is a test/quiz day, the student will either take the test/quiz on another iPad (possibly the teacher's iPad or another that might be available) or be sent immediately to room 8 or 14 to take the assessment there on a desktop computer. If a teacher has a paper version of the test, with the teacher's permission, the student may take it that way in the original classroom.
- If it is a "regular" class period, the student will have to make do without an iPad maybe looking on with another student, missing a class activity, even one with a grade attached, or doing the assignment as homework. This is up to the teacher's discretion.

Consequences

- 1st time noted by administration, informational email sent to parents/student (any assignments not turned in because iPad was not in class are considered "late assignments".)
- 2) 2nd time noted by administration, administration counsel's student, email with prevention tips sent to parents/student
- 3) 3rd time noted by administration, email about the situation sent to parents/student, detention for student
- 4) 4th time noted by administration, email sent to parents/student/iPad teachers, detention for student, 50% credit on all work turned in that day in classes using iPads.
- 5) 5th time noted by administration, email to parents/student/iPad teachers, detention for student, 0% credit on all work turned in that day in classes using iPads.